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Dear Friends,

At the beginning of this year we talked about a tipping point, that magical moment when a 
good idea crosses an intangible threshold and suddenly “tips” the balance and spreads like 
wildfire.  While I am hesitant to make that grand a claim, at the Urban Ecology Center we 
are creating something truly unique and powerful; a WIN-WIN-WIN approach to improved 
education for our kids, stronger neighborhoods, and more nature (and biological diversity!) 
right in the middle of the city.

The word is getting out about this Milwaukee idea, and it is because of your generous and 
deepened support that we are able to continue, improve, and expand on this important work.

Our third branch in the Menomonee Valley opened its doors in 2012.  I hope you will agree 
that this culmination of years of work, planning, and the many donors, volunteers, and 
organizations working together have created a new gem for our southside community. We 
were honored (and pretty excited!) to break ground with Hank Aaron himself on the 24 acres 
of land that will become the outdoor classroom for hands-on, environmental education 
programs.  And as the fiscal year closed, we ramped up construction on the formerly 
industrial land that will become part of the new Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum.  

In the 2011-2012 fiscal year we invested in the staff and infrastructure needed to effectively 
meet the growing demand to serve more kids and families.  We continued to build 
relationships and partnerships to strengthen our local community, while bringing awareness 
to global issues.

We did not get here by magic or by happenstance.  It is because of your unwavering support 
through your time spent volunteering, your talent devoted to our community, and your 
treasure invested in our programs that we can continue to make a difference.

As we closed the fiscal year, we thanked Jeff Geygan for his service as Board President and 
welcomed Ed Krishok into this important role.  We thank them both for their leadership and 
the significant and selfless commitment of time they each have dedicated to help the Urban 
Ecology Center connect kids and adults to nature.         

With our deepest gratitude, we share our 2011-2012 Annual Report with you.  

Most sincerely,

Ken Leinbach
Executive Director

A Message from the Executive Director

Jeff Geygan
Board President
August 2010 - August 2012 

Ken Leinbach, Executive Director
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Ed Krishok
Board President 
August 2012 - present



The Urban Ecology Center fosters ecological understanding 
as inspiration for change, neighborhood by neighborhood.

PROMOTE
COMMUNITY

PROTECT
URBAN

NATURE

PROVIDE
ENVIRONMENTAL EDUCATION

for URBAN YOUTH

PRACTICE
ENVIRONMENTAL
RESPONSIBILITY

PRESERVE
LAND  
WATER

In each neighborhood we... 

Our Mission

Our Branch Locations

About Us

Washington Park

Riverside Park

Menomonee Valley

2



Agency Wide 
The Urban Ecology Center is a place where people 

can learn about and enjoy nature…even in the city.  

We get people of all ages outside and active every 

single day!  This year we engaged more schools, 

volunteers, visitors and participants than before, 

broke ground and finished construction on our 

Menomonee Valley branch, and continued to field 

calls from all over the world related to this unique 

Milwaukee idea: the Urban Ecology Center.        

In the 2011-2012 fiscal year, we continued to 

build relationships and raise our profile with key 

organizations, including the University of Wisconsin-

Milwaukee’s leadership team and former U.S. 

Department of the Interior Secretary Ken Salazar.  

Peter Senge, internationally known organizational 

strategist, continued to help us foster relationships 

with the Society for Organizational Partnership (SoL 

Ed) and the Academy for Systemic Change, a global 

learning community composed of innovative leaders 

in business, education and science. 

We were honored to break ground with Hank Aaron 

on the 24-acre park located along the Menomonee 

River between 27th and 37th Streets.  The park 

will become our outdoor classroom for hands-on, 

experiential environmental education programs in 

the Menomonee Valley.  

Finally, we invested in the staff and infrastructure 

needed to effectively operate and fund our growing 

organization.  We launched a new  website complete 

with online program registration and developed 

our strategic plan to achieve our vision for the 

future.  All of these assets improve our organizational 

sustainability and efficiency.  
 

Volunteer Engagement
Year after year, we are humbled by the support of 

the individuals and groups that come together to 

volunteer with the Urban Ecology Center. Whether 

they are pulling garlic mustard, helping to introduce 

urban youth to the Milwaukee River for the first time, 

or greeting visitors at the front desk, volunteers 

are continually having a positive impact on our 

community. This year has been no different. 

This past year, volunteers committed nearly 130 

hours to a two-week “Plant-a-Thon” that resulted in 

the planting of over 2,000 new trees, shrubs, grasses, 

and wildflowers for the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial 

Arboretum project. They helped in the design and 

the creation of Washington Park’s new and improved 

animal room and helped create a wall-sized mosaic 

for the Menomonee Valley branch.  Our volunteers 

continue to be a source of irreplaceable support for 

the Urban Ecology Center as program assistants, 

receptionists, land stewards, researchers, and much, 

much more. 

Across all three branches, we had a total of over 

2,000 individuals volunteer, visiting our Centers 

over 5,500 times. This resulted in a contribution of 

over 17,000 volunteer hours. We cannot thank our 

volunteers enough for their tremendous investment 

of time and talent to support this important work!

Accomplishments 
& Highlights

We were hard at work in the 2011-2012 fiscal year, connecting people with the outdoors in an effort to help them live healthy, 
abundant lifestyles.  With the support of our community, we are poised to make even greater impacts in Milwaukee and 
beyond.  Our collective accomplishments are the result of cooperative efforts across all aspects of the Center.  

Ken Salazar

Peter Senge
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This year in the Menomonee Valley was focused on getting the branch 

ready to open its doors in September of 2012.  

Breaking Ground
We broke ground on the building on September 7th, 2011 and through 

the excellent work of teams from Uihlein/Wilson Architects, Berghammer 

Construction, and many companies right in the Menomonee Valley, our 

plans came to life.  The dilapidated former tavern became a home for our 

newest environmental community center, complete with flexible learning 

and gathering spaces, reused materials that speak to the history of the 

Valley, ecologically-minded features such as a geothermal heating and 

cooling system, and (of course) a slide!

Growing Our Staff
With the building ready, we needed a great staff to welcome our neighbors 

into the new Center.  We conducted national searches for eight people 

who would become the Menomonee Valley team and we pulled together 

an incredibly dynamic and balanced group of people.  Over 70% of 

the program staff is bilingual in English and Spanish and, in our new 

community where a large portion of the population is Spanish-speaking, 

this will allow us to deliver quality programming to all of our neighbors.

Community Connections
Even before the Center opened to the public, our staff was hard at work 

making community connections. We recruited schools for our school-

based education program, Neighborhood Environmental Education Project 

(NEEP), strengthened our partnerships with community organizations such 

as the Layton Boulevard West Neighbors, and engaged a local artist to lead 

community members in creating a mosaic that would bring the spirit of the 

river and its neighbors to our building’s living room.   

Building Relationships 
Our work in the Menomonee Valley extends far beyond the Center itself.  

It is one piece of our collaborative “From the Ground Up” effort with 

the Menomonee Valley Partners to increase community assets in the 

Menomonee Valley.  This year, we hit another major milestone with the 

groundbreaking of a new 24-acre brownfield-turned-greenspace adjacent 

to the new Center.  Slated to open in summer 2013, the land will be home 

to varied habitat for native species, as well as to biking and walking paths, 

and will become the new outdoor classroom for the Urban Ecology Center.

Evaluating Our Work
We also saw a unique opportunity in the Menomonee Valley to measure 

the many impacts of our work, so we have partnered with the Medical 

College of Wisconsin to engage in an exciting community health initiative 

called “More Than A Pretty Place.”   This study seeks to understand how 

exposing children to nature and environmental education affects their 

health and wellness. With the participation of neighborhood schools, 

we will engage 5th and 6th-grade classrooms in a survey to measure 

the health impacts of NEEP during the 2012-13 school year. We hope 

that this pioneering study will help make measurable the connection 

between community health and access to green space and environmental 

education, and thus further efforts like ours all over the country.

Menomonee ValleyBranch Update

4



Riverside Park
At our Riverside Park branch, we planted, burned, moved soil, and focused 

on making Riverside Park more accessible.   

Restoration by Fire
With help from the Department of Natural Resources, Milwaukee County 

Parks, Dare Ecosystem Management and the Milwaukee Fire Department, a 

prescribed burn was conducted in Riverside Park.  The burn took place over 

the prairie and the oak circle, and along the Milwaukee River flood plain.  

This successful technique knocked back the invasive species and allowed a 

more diverse suite of native species to emerge. 

Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum 
Work continued on the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum project 

as staff and thousands of volunteers got their hands dirty. In fact, over 

10,000 volunteer hours were logged!  Reed Canary Grass was smothered 

along the Milwaukee River flood plain in an effort to eradicate the invasive 

species. In its place, over 8,500 native herbaceous plants and shrubs were 

planted along the flood plain.  In preparation for planting in the spring, 

an old factory building adjacent to the donated arboretum land site was 

demolished, filled, and is being sculpted to create the foundation of the 

Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum.  All of this work will ultimately 

result in the creation of an Arboretum that will expand our outdoor 

classroom, as well as increase biodiversity and the quality of wildlife habitat.

Expanding Accessibility
As we continued to expand, restore, preserve, manage, and naturalize the 

Park, we wanted the changes to be enjoyed by everyone. The Park Access 

Plan, which has been unfolding over several years, is nearly complete!  The 

plan was created by the Urban Ecology Center, Milwaukee County Parks, and 

other community stakeholders to increase accessibility and use of Riverside 

Park.  As part of this plan, the old, elevated pedestrian bridge leading into 

Riverside Park over the Oak Leaf Trail was replaced by a new, accessible, 

bridge.  Additionally, the uneven trails leading into Riverside Park were 

re-paved, providing access to the historic Olmsted trails. Once complete, 

this universally accessible set of trails near the Center will reach from North 

Ave to Locust Street and from the Centennial Arboretum through Riverside 

Park. These additions will help people with limited mobility and families 

with strollers more easily explore and enjoy the natural wonders of the river 

valley. And for those folks who choose to enjoy the river by floating down it, 

a new canoe launch was installed to improve access by canoe or kayak. 

Branch Update
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Washington Park
At Washington Park we continued to expand our reach into the 

neighborhood, helping to provide a safe place for environmental 

education and exploration in Washington Park.  

A Better Built Environment
Several physical building improvements helped us better meet the 

needs of our community, programs, and visitors.  Our partners at 

Milwaukee County Parks installed a new metal roof complete with a 

5kW photovoltaic array and a solar thermal hot water system that will 

help offset our electric consumption and heat our water.  Additionally, 

a new play trail and playground were installed.  All of these additions 

will help us to engage people, bringing in more kids and families to 

Washington Park and introducing them to all the great things the 

Center has to offer. 

Lake Wisconsin
We also welcomed the addition of a 560 gallon fish tank (thanks to 

a cool, youth-driven grant program, Lead2Change) which has been 

affectionately dubbed “Lake Wisconsin.”  To accommodate the size of 

this tank we elected to build a new Wisconsin Native Animal Room for 

our fish, turtles, and other creatures to reside.  We now have more room 

for our animals and their visitors, making it a comfortable space for all 

to learn and grow. 

Driven to Discover
The Young Scientists Club (YSC) at Washington Park engages youth 

ages 8-14 in science, research, and stewardship projects during 

afterschool and weekend hours.  From water quality monitoring to 

gardening, the program promotes a sense of responsibility, both for self 

and place.  This year the Young Scientists at Washington Park carried out 

an in-depth research project on habitat use by birds.  They compared 

the distribution of birds on the large island in the Washington Park 

lagoon to a comparable area on the main land.  The Young Scientists 

were selected to present their findings at the University of Minnesota’s 

Driven to Discover research series—an incredible accomplishment for 

our ambitious youth. 

Branch Update
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Research shows two things which make a person 

environmentally aware: consistent contact with 

nature early in life and an adult mentor (parent, 

teacher, friend, Urban Ecology Center educator) 

who demonstrates positive behavior toward 

the environment.  At the Urban Ecology Center, 

we provide the opportunity for this formative 

environmental experience with programs for children 

and adults of all ages.  

Inspiring Youth
During the 2011-2012 fiscal year, our Neighborhood 

Environmental Education Program (NEEP) served 

40 urban Milwaukee schools, enabling 20,888 

students to experience urban wilderness, take part in 

experiential science education, and build ecological 

intelligence.      

Schools partner with the Urban Ecology Center for 

an entire year, transforming the experience from just 

another field trip to a permanent outdoor classroom 

experience, where science concepts taught in the 

classroom are reinforced with hands-on outdoor 

activities during multiple visits.     

Each teacher works with a team of Urban Ecology 

Center Environmental Educators to choose and 

customize a series of classes from the 70+ course 

catalogue that complements the work students 

are doing in the traditional classroom setting.  Our 

custom designed programs meet the needs and 

desires of the teachers and school districts and get 

kids outside and engaged in science education.  Find 

our partner schools listed online!   

Through a two-year pilot and implementation 

study of the impact of NEEP on participating 

students’ understanding of science concepts, the 

Center for Urban Initiatives and Research (CUIR) at 

the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee found that 

students improved their scores on the subjects 

of simple machines, electricity and magnetism, 

astronomy, and orienteering after participating 

in NEEP.  These results are consistent with other 

indicators that demonstrate that NEEP as a whole 

improves understanding of science concepts. 

NEEP is complemented by our Young Scientists 

Clubs, summer camps, and weekend family activities 

designed to involve, inspire, educate, and connect 

kids to each other, to caring mentors, and to the 

natural world.  This year, across the Center’s 42 

summer camps, 626 children were connected to 

urban nature.  With our school-based program 

educators in the lead, summer camp is more than 

fun; kids are learning through hands-on, inquiry-

based activities every day of these week-long camps!    

Taking it to the Next Level: Developing 
Environmental Leaders
The Urban Ecology Center offers two formative 

experiences for youth and young adults: the High 

School Outdoor Leader Program and the Adult 

Internship program. As a green career pipeline, 

these programs develop urban leaders with the 

commitment and the capability to move our 

community toward a more sustainable future.

This past year’s High School Outdoor Leader Program 

kicked off with a new format.  Now a two-year paid 

internship instead of a one-year experience, the 

program attracted 88 applicants to the available 

18 spots.  While students build a wide range of 

skills that include leadership development, rock 

climbing, kayaking, scientific research, and public 

speaking, they also serve as mentors to summer 

camp participants, building greater self-awareness 

and transferring valuable knowledge to a younger 

generation.  

The Adult Internship Program serves both as a 

green career pipeline and an entry point to the 

environmental field. Interns gain experience in a wide 

variety of programs at our three branch locations 

and build their resumes with science experience.  

Our internship program is in high demand with 190 

applicants for 21 openings.  

Both of these programs offer a guided experience 

in community leadership and employment in the 

environmental and science fields.

    |     EducationDepartment Update 
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Participants in the High School Outdoor Leader 

program and Adult internship program:
Foster a relationship with their local •	
environment
Gain valuable leadership skills•	
Gain a greater understanding of •	
environmental issues

Inspiring Adults
Community programs keep the Urban Ecology 

Center and our adjacent parks abuzz with activity.  

The Center provides engaging opportunities for 

adults to attend lectures, workshops, and festivals, 

and learn new outdoor adventure skills like canoeing, 

kayaking, cross country skiing, and snowshoeing.  

At our Riverside Park branch, the 10th Annual Local 

Farmer Open House attracted over 1000 people, 

connecting people to local producers and CSA farms.  

Our community is excited about sustainable food 

and over 600 people attended the Eat Local Resource 

Fair where we provided information and workshops 

on how to connect with local food resources and 

prepare for the two-week Eat Local Challenge.  

Washington Park hosted a successful winter 

lecture series for adults.  Hundreds of people came 

throughout the year for lectures such as local 

historian John Gurda, filmmaker Chip Duncan, and 

inspiring environmentalist John Francis.  

Both our Riverside Park and Washington Park 
branches have become festival destinations.  We 

hosted vibrant celebrations at the Fall Festival, 

Autumn Celebration, and Earth Day festivals.  We’re 

proud to have provided quality programming to 

neighbors of all ages and interests, and we can’t wait 

to see where the next year takes us!    

|   Education Cont’d

  |   Urban Adventures
Urban Adventures programming at the Urban Ecology 

Center is designed to get groups outside, physically 

active, working together, and having fun!  

Exploring Our Community
Through our programs, individuals and groups 

discover nature in the city, challenge each other 

through new experiences, and build new skills as a 

foundation for lifelong healthy living.  This year’s Urban 

Adventure programming spanned all four seasons and 

included snowshoeing, canoeing, kayaking, hiking, 

rock climbing, and biking; all were interwoven with 

environmental education.  While unusually warm 

spring temperatures and an early thaw impacted our 

maple syrup production, springtime urban adventurers 

explored our local parks and waterways by bike, foot, 

and boat.  

The spirit of adventure continued into early summer as 

our Teen Adventure Challenge, an outdoor race through 

the urban wilds along the Milwaukee River, had record 

attendance with 17 teams representing 95 participants 

and 76 volunteers helping throughout the day.     

Improving River Quality
Thanks to a grant from the EPA Great Lakes Restoration 

Initiative, we offered several opportunities specifically 

designed to explore the Milwaukee, Menomonee, 

and Kinnickinnic River systems.  These programs 

highlighted projects meant to improve water quality 

within these waterways and attract recreationalists 

back to our rivers.  

Together with the Wisconsin Department of Natural 

Resources, the Alliance for the Great Lakes, and 

the Wisconsin Department of Natural Resources 

UW-Extension Water Action Volunteer Program, we 

launched an aesthetics-monitoring project on these 

three rivers to monitor the presence of garbage, 

accessibility issues, and wildlife sightings, all of 

which provide an essential baseline assessment of 

these areas.  Aesthetics-monitoring helps us identify 

important information about the status of our 

waterways and the data that is collected provides a 

means for assessing public perception.

Department Update

Department Update
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The Urban Ecology Center’s Research and Citizen 

Science Program serves as a meaningful bridge 

between academic research and the community-at-

large, enabling collaboration and creating a more 

engaged, knowledgeable, and ecologically literate 

citizenry.

Local Impacts
Conservation practices in Milwaukee continue to be 

informed by the research and citizen science efforts 

at the Center.  For example, this past fiscal year, long-

time volunteer Robin Squier and High School Outdoor 

Leader Ethan Bott spearheaded an effort to put a 

resolution through Milwaukee’s Common Council 

(which passed unanimously) to designate the City of 

Milwaukee as a Bird City, a designation that recognizes 

a city’s bird conservation practices.  This certification 

makes Milwaukee the largest community to receive 

recognition from Bird City Wisconsin.   

Engaging Young Minds
The combination of the High School Outdoor Leader 

program and Citizen Science and Research efforts 

provide the platform and resources for young student 

researchers to explore their interests in ecological 

issues and aspire towards careers in the environmental 

field.  Ethan Bott and Humzah Abdulla, both of whom 

were involved with Citizen Science programs while 

High School Outdoor Leaders, worked to implement 

systems thinking into the environmental education 

curriculum at the Center, with a focus on improved 

learning skills for students.  

Additionally, the Young Scientists Club at Washington 

Park carried out an in-depth research project on 

habitat use by birds and was selected to present their 

findings at the University of Minnesota’s Driven to 

Discover research series.  The Center was also chosen 

to participate on the Advisory Board of this initiative.     

Spreading Our Wings
The past year saw many exciting developments on 

a national level as the Research and Citizen Science 

team expands their reach.  By attending the first 

annual conference on Public Participation in Scientific 

Research, serving on the Advisory Committee, and 

presenting research on the intersection of data 

management and stewardship, the Center continues 

to serve as a leader in citizen science research.  The 

team also published a chapter in the book Urban Bird 

Ecology and Conservation, highlighting the Center’s 

engagement of citizen science volunteers in migratory 

bird research.  

 |     Citizen ScienceDepartment Update

|    Land Stewardship
The Center’s land stewardship team is currently 

managing over 50 acres of urban land.  Careful and 

thoughtful stewardship has helped preserve and 

restore land along the Milwaukee River Corridor, in 

Washington Park, and now along the Menomonee 

River.  

Volunteers played an active and vital role in our 

land stewardship efforts.  Our dynamic group of 

volunteers has been engaged in every aspect of land 

stewardship – from the removal of invasive species, to 

the propagation of native plants on the landscape, to 

planting those plants into the ecosystem.  

Menomonee Valley
The landscape around the Menomonee Valley 

branch is a new point of engagement for our land 

stewardship team.  We broke ground on the 24-

acre park that will soon be our outdoor classroom.  

This cutting-edge, collaborative project combines 

the innovation of building soil, creating habitat for 

wildlife, and will provide hands-on opportunities to 

Department Update
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explore the Menomonee River waterway.  We are 

excited for this new park to become a Milwaukee 

destination for outdoor learning and recreation.  

Additionally, the Center’s Land Stewardship 

staff, Summer Interns, and High School Outdoor 

Leaders completed a 270 square foot green roof 

at the Menomonee Valley Center.  This green roof 

is accessible to the public and will be used for 

programs, public education, and the demonstration 

of storm water management best-practices.  

Prior to the opening of the Menomonee Valley 

branch, land stewardship volunteers have already 

logged over 100 hours of work on this burgeoning 

urban landscape!

Washington Park
Since the Urban Ecology Center opened our 

Washington Park branch in 2007, the land 

stewardship team has been working with volunteers 

to create an improved habitat by planting a 

variety of native Wisconsin species throughout the 

landscape.

In the 2011-2012 fiscal year, we began both wetland 

and woodland restoration at Washington Park.  

Beginning with the propagation of six hundred 

native Wisconsin plants, our goal is an additional 

1,500 plantings for the spring of 2013.  We planted 

understory trees, shrubs and wildflowers to create 

more layers, complexity, and plant diversity within 

this community and have hopes to replace some 

grass with forest and savannah species.  This fiscal 

year, 70 trees and shrubs (including 50 native shrubs 

that will produce edible nuts and berries) and 50 

wildflower species were planted in Washington 

Park!  At the end of a very productive year, the land 

stewards engaged over 534 people and over 2,160 

volunteer hours on healing the land in Washington 

Park.

Riverside Park
Over the past 15 years there has been a dramatic 

increase in diversity and habitat quality in Riverside 

Park and along the Milwaukee River Corridor. 

Hundreds of species of native Wisconsin plants 

have been planted in what was once an abandoned 

park with a degraded forest.  With the tremendous 

effort by dedicated volunteers from churches, 

corporations, and organizations across Milwaukee, 

a total of almost 20,000 herbaceous plants and over 

300 trees and shrubs were planted just this year!

Through a partnership with the City of Milwaukee 

Sanitation Department, the Land Stewardship team 

was able to compost over 300 truckloads of leaves, 

creating over 2,000 cubic meters of leaf compost 

to build and amend the topsoil for the Milwaukee 

Rotary Centennial Arboretum project.  The first 

round of an extensive vegetation survey to catalog 

the diversity of species throughout the entire 

40 acres of land within the Arboretum is nearly 

complete!  This initiative will help us monitor our 

progress and document our impact within Riverside 

Park.  

 

Rotary Centennial Arboretum
Overall, volunteers logged more than 3,700 hours of 

work on the Milwaukee Centennial Arboretum land.  

From removing invasive species to planting a more 

diverse mix of natives, we continued to prepare for 

the opening of the Arboretum that will increase 

awareness and appreciation of the biological 

diversity found in our area.  

This year the Arboretum was the recipient of a 

generous donation of land from the estate of our 

dearly missed friend and partner Pieter Godfrey.  We 

completed a competitive process with a number 

of local artists for the design of an iconic archway 

sculpture to mark the entrance of the Arboretum.  

As the fiscal year closed, we were poised to begin 

construction on the formerly industrial land, having 

finalized plans and selected a contractor to do the 

earthwork.  Big things will be happening in the 

next year, as the project is on schedule to open in 

September 2013.

|  Land Stewardship Cont’dDepartment Update
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Academic 
Achievement 

Goes Up

Our logic model surveys tell us that: 

Ecological Literacy
Improves 

Developed through:
	 » Knowledge and academic success   
	 » Emotional connection to nature
	 » Repeat visits

» Cross-generational mentoring
» Recognizing one’s role in the community 
» Desire and ability to take action 

Land Is Healed

The Urban Ecology Center is directly responsible for the restoration of 51 acres and 
has been the catalyst for hundreds of acres of preserved and restored land along the 
Milwaukee River Corridor, and now along the Menomonee River as well.  

This fiscal year almost 500 trees were planted for the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial 
Arboretum which will become a highly biologically diverse urban habitat and a space for 
growing our future environmental stewards.   

Crime Is Reduced

The parks are used nearly 365 days of the year, creating a 
community presence in the park.  These efforts have paid off, and 
Riverside Park has gone from one of the city’s crime hot spots in 
the ‘90s to a safe haven.  Crime in Washington Park continues to 
drop since we opened in 2007. 

The Community Is Engaged 
and Inspired

Community Groups
Numerous neighborhood 

associations and community 
interest groups meet at our facilities.

Volunteers
Over 2,000 volunteers log more 
than 17,000 hours at the Center 

each year.

Visitors  
90,000 people connect to us and 

our resources each year.

Health Improves

The Center for Disease Control listed the Urban Ecology Center as one of 20 best practices 
nationwide as a way to get kids active.  

We have started a cutting edge research study, in collaboration with the Medical College 
of Wisconsin, to understand how activating a new urban park in the Menomonee Valley, 
with complementary outreach and education, affects the health outcomes among 
neighborhood residents.  

100%
  of school partners believe that our 

programs boost academic performance and 
help kids to be more comfortable in nature.

99%  of classroom teachers said that the 
kids would not get these hands-on activities 
without the Center.

In the 2011-2012 fiscal year, the Urban Ecology Center continued to connect people with the outdoors in an effort to 
help them live healthy, abundant lifestyles.  Whether providing environmental education to urban youth or protecting 
public natural land, we help connect people to place and experience.  Our mission has far-reaching impacts, now 
spreading beyond the neighborhoods we directly serve.  Through projects like the opening of the Menomonee Valley 
branch and the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum, we are able to build effective partnerships and catalyze 
meaningful change in our community.  

Impact 
Report 

The Center for Urban Initiatives and Research (CUIR) at the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee 
conducted a two-year pilot and implementation study of the impact of NEEP on participating 
students’ understanding of science concepts.  The results are consistent with other indicators 
that demonstrate that NEEP as a whole improves understanding of science concepts.  

How we know we’re making a difference

down by  

90%

Riverside Park Washington Park

down by  

56%
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Financial 
Report

The 2011 – 12 fiscal year proved to be another successful year 
at The Urban Ecology Center! 

This year, our goals were to continue growing the member and program 
services provided to our community, in addition to carrying out two 
capital projects: a new branch in the Menomonee Valley and the new 
Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum in Riverside Park.  To meet these 
goals, the Center increased the operating budget by 31%.  We are pleased 
to report that the Center was able to meet and exceed the goals we set!  
The robust financial position in the following reports is a reflection of 
generous community support and the financial leadership of the Board of 
Directors, Finance Committee, and dedicated team of staff members who 
carry out our mission everyday.       

While reporting favorable current year results, the Center has also been 
strengthened for future success.  The Center maintained a keen focus on 
strong cash and reserve levels, a positive ratio of assets to liabilities and 
a robust fundraising pipeline.  In addition, we continued to focus on the 
staff and infrastructure needed for the continued sustainability of the 
Center.  New contributions to our endowment this year continue to build 
toward a bright financial future.      

We have provided two financial statements to give the most accurate 
picture of our organization.  Our Audited Statements include capital 
projects such as the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum and the 
Menomonee Valley branch building project, whereas our Operating 
Statement of Activities shows the day-to-day costs of performing our 
core mission.  Our operating revenue was $2.5 million, while our total 
organization revenue was $7.8 million for the 2011-12 fiscal year. 

Please visit our website at www.urbanecologycenter.org for additional information 
including the IRS Form 990 and our annual financial statements as audited by the 
Milwaukee-based public accountants of Scribner, Cohen & Co.
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Individual Contributions $      2,684,536 

Community Shares  11,403 

Corporate Grants  1,594,933 

Private Grants  2,535,211 

Government Grants  247,049 

Fundraising Events  143,551 

Membership Dues  66,588 

Earned Income  428,196 

   Program Service Fees  355,284 

   Rental Income  46,010 

   Other Revenues                26,902 

Total $    7,771,467 

Program Services* $      3,100,971 

Education 1,330,753 

Community Improvement 1,115,641

Environmental Stewardship and 
Sustainability

654,577 

Fundraising  304,032 

General Administrative             386,906 

Total $     3,791,909 

$     3,919,558

Revenues

Expenses

  Assets	
Cash and cash equivalents $      2,121,083

Riverside Park Building 
Maintenance Fund

562,401

Receivables 2,980,529

Prepaid expenses	 168,543

Property and equipment 6,144,313

Endowment              48,477

Total assets  $  12,025,346

  Liabilities
Accounts payable $             63,395

Line of Credit 200,000

Accrued payroll and 
benefits	

134,233

Deferred revenue 219,572

Other liabilities               62,627

Total Liabilities $         679,827

  Net Assets
Unrestricted $      6,917,197

Temporarily Restricted          4,428,322 

Total net assets $  11,345,519

Total Liabilities 
and Net Assets

$  12,025,346 

*Our program services revolve around three main impact areas:  Education, 
Community Improvement, and Environmental Stewardship and Sustainability.  Our 
operating expenses are allocated accordingly.  

Change in Net Assets

Audited Statement of Activities 
for the year ended August 31, 2012

(Accrual Basis)

Audited Statement of Financial Position 
as of August 31, 2012

(Accrual Basis)



Revenues

Expenses

The 2011 – 12 fiscal year proved to be another successful year 
at The Urban Ecology Center! 

This year, our goals were to continue growing the member and program 
services provided to our community, in addition to carrying out two 
capital projects: a new branch in the Menomonee Valley and the new 
Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum in Riverside Park.  To meet these 
goals, the Center increased the operating budget by 31%.  We are pleased 
to report that the Center was able to meet and exceed the goals we set!  
The robust financial position in the following reports is a reflection of 
generous community support and the financial leadership of the Board of 
Directors, Finance Committee, and dedicated team of staff members who 
carry out our mission everyday.       

While reporting favorable current year results, the Center has also been 
strengthened for future success.  The Center maintained a keen focus on 
strong cash and reserve levels, a positive ratio of assets to liabilities and 
a robust fundraising pipeline.  In addition, we continued to focus on the 
staff and infrastructure needed for the continued sustainability of the 
Center.  New contributions to our endowment this year continue to build 
toward a bright financial future.      

We have provided two financial statements to give the most accurate 
picture of our organization.  Our Audited Statements include capital 
projects such as the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum and the 
Menomonee Valley branch building project, whereas our Operating 
Statement of Activities shows the day-to-day costs of performing our 
core mission.  Our operating revenue was $2.5 million, while our total 
organization revenue was $7.8 million for the 2011-12 fiscal year. 

Please visit our website at www.urbanecologycenter.org for additional information 
including the IRS Form 990 and our annual financial statements as audited by the 
Milwaukee-based public accountants of Scribner, Cohen & Co.

Individual Contributions  $         775,538 30%

Community Shares  11,403 <1%

Corporate Grants  394,151 15%

Private Grants  520,062 20%

Government Grants  198,374 8%

Fundraising Events  161,009 6%

Membership Dues  68,227 3%

Earned Income  420,747 17%

   Program Service Fees  354,436 14%

   Rental Income  46,430 2%

   Other Revenues              19,881 <1%

   Total $    2,549,511 

Program Services*  $      2,031,591 82%

Education 871,837 35%

Community Improvement 730,909 30%

Environmental Stewardship and 
Sustainability

428,845 17%

Fundraising  199,185 8%

General Administrative             253,480 10%

   Total  $    2,484,256 

$           65,255

Operating Statement of Activities
for the year ended August 31, 2012

(Cash Basis)

Revenues

Expenses
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*Our program services revolve around three main impact areas:  Education, 
Community Improvement, and Environmental Stewardship and Sustainability.  Our 
operating expenses are allocated accordingly.  



With Gratitude
The Urban Ecology Center thanks our generous donors for their 
support in the 2011-2012 fiscal year.  

$50,000 & Up

Anonymous (2)
Brico Fund
Great Lakes Restoration 

Initiative
Harley-Davidson 

Foundation, Inc.
Joy Global
Kohl’s Department 
     Stores, Inc.
Rexnord Foundation
Richard & Ethel Herzfeld 

Foundation
The Burke Foundation 

Inc.
The Lynde & Harry 

Bradley Foundation
Walton Family 

Foundation

$10,000-$49,999

Astor Street 
     Foundation, Inc.
C&N Family 
     Foundation, Inc.
Forest County 

Potawatomi 
Foundation, Inc.

Four-Four Foundation, Inc.
Godfrey & Kahn, S.C.
Jane Bradley Pettit 

Foundation, Inc.
JPMorgan Chase Bank
Lux Foundation, Inc.
Medical College of 

Wisconsin
Milwaukee Public 

Schools
Nasgovitz Family 

Foundation

R.A. Stevens Family 
Foundation, Inc.

Recreational Equipment, 
Inc.

Rotary Club of 
Milwaukee, Inc.

Terri and Verne Holoubek 
Family Foundation

United Way of Greater 
Milwaukee

Windhover Foundation
Wisconsin Coastal 

Management Program
Wisconsin Energy 

Foundation

$4,000-$9,999

Alterra Coffee Roasters
Department of Natural 

Resources
Dorothy Inbusch 

Foundation, Inc.
Foley & Lardner, LLP
Heartland Advisors
Greater Milwaukee 

Foundation
Colton Charitable •	
Fund

J.F. Ahern
Johnson Controls 

Foundation, Inc.
Kohler Company
La Lune Collection
Lead2Change
Linda & Jock Mutschler 

Foundation, Inc.
Milwaukee Metropolitan 

Sewerage District
Robert W. Baird & Co. 

Foundation
Veolia Environmental 

Services

Wells Fargo Foundation 
Greater Milwaukee

Wisconsin Society for 
Ornithology, Inc.

$1,000-$3,999

Bader Rutter
Badger Meter Foundation
Berghammer Construction 

Corporation
BMO Harris Bank
Brewers Community 

Foundation, Inc.
Charter Wire
Evan & Marion Helfaer 

Foundation, Inc.
GE Foundation
GE Healthcare
Gene & Ruth Posner 

Foundation, Inc.
Gonzalez Saggio & 
    Harlan LLP
Greater Milwaukee 

Foundation
Claire & Robert •	
Pfleger Charitable 
Fund
Frank Kirkpatrick •	
Fund
John C. and Harriett •	
Cleaver Fund
Kopmeier Family •	
Foundation
Thekla P. Brumder •	
Fund

Harley-Davidson Motor 
Company

Jewish Community 
Foundation, Inc.

Jewish Community 
Foundation, Inc.

Lucy and Jack •	
Rosenberg 
Charitable Funds

Johnson Controls, Inc.
Journal Communication
Kautz and McCann 

Family Fund
Linda & Barry Allen 

Foundation
Lowlands Group
LuLu Live
McKey Perforating Co.
Milwaukee Capital, Inc.
Milwaukee Institute of 

Art & Design
Milwaukee Journal-

Sentinel
Milwaukee Private Wealth 

Management, Inc.
Molded Dimensions
Northwestern Mutual 

Foundation
Pentvia Partners
Pollybill Foundation, Inc.
Reinhart Boerner Van 

Deuren S.C.
Rockwell Automation
Sandstone Foundation
Split Rail Foundation
The Outdoor Foundation
The PrivateBank N.A.
True Process, Inc.
Visu-Sewer, Inc.
von Briesen & Roper, S.C.
Whyte Hirschboeck 

Dudek SC
Wisconsin Department of 

Natural Resources

$500-$999

Bay View Bicycle Club, Inc.
Bottom Line Marketing & 

Public Relations
Brew City Bruisers 

Rollergirls
Cambridge Woods 

Neighborhood 
Association

Common Links 
Construction

Erehwon Mountain 
Outfitter

g.moxie
Gathering Waters 

Conservancy
Glenn Consulting, LLC
Greater Milwaukee 

Foundation
Burns-Schrader •	
Family Fund
George F. and Janet •	
M. Kasten Family 
Fund

Hawk’s Nursery
J.K. Lee Black Belt 

Academy
Johnson’s Nursery
Koss Foundation, Inc.
M.M. Schranz Roofing
Merrell
Milwaukee Monthly 

Meeting of the Religious 
Society of Friend

Morton Community 
Foundation

MSOE
Park Bank Foundation
Rare Earth Farm
Richard G. Jacobus 

Family Foundation, Inc.
Sacajawea Charitable 

Foundation

With Gratitude
The Urban Ecology Center thanks our generous donors for their 
support in the 2011-12 fiscal year.  

Foundations, Corporations & Organizations

We are grateful for the support of the following foundations, corporations, and individuals who made a contribution in the 2011-
2012 fiscal year to support our programs or operations.  Donor levels reflect total giving for the year, including contributions to 
Menomonee Valley-From the Ground Up and the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial Arboretum projects.  All donors who gave to special 
projects are also recognized on subsequent pages, including those that gave exclusively to those projects.  Although membership 
donations are not listed here due to space constraints, we are deeply appreciative of this critical support.

A complete donor list that includes membership donations and a list of our volunteers can be found at www.urbanecologycenter.org/annualreport.
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Sodexo
Spectrum Electric
The Andersen King Cruse 

Group
The Kubala Washatko 

Architects, Inc.
The Milwaukee Insurance 

Foundation, Inc.
Thiel Design
United Way of Metro 

Chicago
WEYCO GROUP 

Charitable Trust
WEYCO Group, Inc.

Up to $499

88nine Radio Milwaukee
Ameriprise Financial
Aspen Medical Aesthetics 

& Laser Clinic
Barb and Dick’s 

Wildflower Florist
Beans & Barley
Bel Canto Chorus
Betty Brinn Children’s 

Museum
Bianchini Restaurants
Big Bay Brewing Company
Body Awareness Center
Bolzano Artisan Meats
Bon-Ton Stores
Breadsmith
Brew City Botanicals
Briggs & Stratton 

Corporation
Bruce Paul Goodman
Buckley’s Restaurant & Bar
Café Corazon
Calvary Evangelical 

Church and School
Camp Manito-wish

Canopies Events with 
Distinction

Community Development 
Advocates, LLC

Conservation Fund
Cream City Ribbon
David J. Frank 

Landscaping
Deriah Salon & Spa
DeWan Dental Wellness
Diane Martin Video 

Services, LLC
Discovery World at Pier 

Wisconsin
Divine Word Lutheran 

Church
Door County Land Trust
Elements Therapeutic 

Massage
Erbert & Gerbert’s 

Sandwich Shop
Erik of Norway Salon Spa
Ernst & Young
Eva Luna Day Spa
Express Promotions
Fidelity Charitable Gift 

Fund Cincinnati
First Unitarian Society of 

Milwaukee
Foster Family Foundation
Fox Point Federated 

Garden Club
Garden Room
Gerald L. Ignace Indian 

Health Center
Goldi Shoe
Gold’s Gym
HB Designs, LLC
HGA Architects and 

Engineers
Hi Hat Garage
Hounds Around Town

HSBC Philanthropic 
Programs

International Autos Group
Invivo 
Islamic Environmental 

Group of Wisconsin
Jesuit Volunteer Corp. 

House
Jewish Community 

Foundation, Inc.
Eileen & Howard •	
Dubner Donor 
Advised Fund

Johnson Brothers Liquor 
Company

Just Give
Katie Gingrass Gallery
Kelly’s Kids
Knick Salon and Spa
Landmark Theatres
Le Club
Linda Gale Sampson 

Charitable Fund, Inc
Little Monsters
Lululemon Athletica
Marquette University
Massage Envy
Michael Wilke Designs
Milwaukee Community 

Sailing Center
Milwaukee Cupcake 

Company
Milwaukee Irish Fest
Milwaukee Public 

Museum
Milwaukee Rowing Club
Milwaukee World 
    Festival, Inc.
MKE Foodies
MMK Designs
Morgan Stanley
Mossfloor

Murray Hill 
Neighborhood Assoc.

Nation Consulting
Nelson Design
New Options Salon & 

Boutique
Northshore Wheels
Oconomowoc Lake Club
Olive Fine Organic Living
Original Pancake House
Oro di Oliva
Orvis
Otto’s Liquor Bayside
Outpost Natural Foods
Park Bank
Past Basket
Patagonia
PCI Group
Peggy Morsch 

Photography
PPG Industries 

Foundation
ProSource Wholesale 

Floorcoverings
Prospect Avenue 

Association
PRP Wine
Purple Door Ice Cream
Rauen Guitar & Repair
Reader’s Digest
Red Cap Luggage & Gifts
ReThreads Clothing Store
Rishi Tea
Riverwest Co-op and 

Cafe
Robert W. Baird & 

Company, Inc.
Robertson Ryan & 

Associates, Inc.
Rock the Green
Sara Lee Foundation
Scribner Cohen and 

Company

Sigma-Aldrich 
Corporation

Skylight Music Theatre
Socialtique, LLC
South Side Cyclery
Sparkle
SPX Foundation
St. Robert Parish
Strauss Veal
Summit Credit Union
TeeCycle
Telly Foundation
The Bartolotta 

Restaurants
The City Market
The Great Frame Up
The Knick Restaurant
The Newark Group - 

Wisconsin Paperboard 
Corp.

The Omanhene Cocoa 
Bean Company

The Streich Family 
Foundation

U.S. Bancorp Foundation
Urban Ecology Center 

Photo Club
Usinger Foundation, Inc.
Valley Community 

Presbyterian Church
Whole Foods
Wines for Humanity
Wixon
Woodland Pattern Book 

Center
Yoga One Studio
YogaKids Milwaukee, LLC
Zoological Society of 

Milwaukee

15



$50,000 & Up

Anonymous (1)

$10,000-$49,999

Anonymous (4)
Margarete and 

David Harvey
Verne and Terri 

Holoubek
Barbara Manger and 

William Lynch
Bill and Marian 

Nasgovitz
Pat H. Weisberg

$4,000-$9,999

Janine Arseneau
Cheri and Thomas 

Briscoe
Monique Charlier 

and Holly 
Blomquist

Ervin and Beverly 
Colton

Mario and Cathy 
Costantini

Elisabeth Deitz
Kim Forbeck and 

Todd Dunsirn
Fred and Susie 

Kasten
Marianne and 

Sheldon Lubar
Sherry and Richard 

Lundell
Linda and Jock 

Mutschler
Will Nasgovitz and 

Madeline McNally
Jill Seebantz
Andrew and Carlene 

Ziegler

$1,000-$3,999

Anonymous (3)
Barry and Linda Allen
Jeff and Melody 

Anderson
Marc and Deb 

Andraca
Cameron and Julie Art
Polly and Robert Beal
JoAnn and Mark 

Bishop
Jennifer Bolger-

Breceda and 
Enrique Breceda

Anne Booth and 
Charles Trainer

Heather and Dana 
Bott

Barbara Carson
John and Christi 

Clancy
Christin Cleaver
Patricia Darby
Hugh and Mary 

Denison
Michele and Derek 

Deubel
Carolyn Eschenburg 

and Eric Jorgensen
Brad Evans
Danni and Shel 

Gendelman
Lori Gendelman and 

Jim Ippolite
Timothy Gerend and 

Sandy Hellman
Dennis Grzezinski 

and Jane Porath
Mary Gute Witte and 

Ned Witte
Kay and Clay Hahn
Philip and Connie 

Hardacre
John Kopmeier
Kathy Krause
Ed Krishok
Amy and Joe 

LaMacchia
Sue and Brian Lanser
Caitlin Martell
Blane McCann
Wesley McDonald
Steve Morse and 

Jane Waldbaum
Diane Pellegrin
Claire Pfleger
Miriam Reading and 

Richard Miller
Jeffrey and Arlene 

Remsik
Lucy Rosenberg
Bill Ross
William and Eva 

Rumpf
Michael and Joan 

Spector
Lindsay Stevens 

Gardner and Brett 
Gardner

Anna and Richard 
Teerlink

Carl and Nancy 
Trimble

Polly Van Dyke and 
William Van Dyke

Andre Williams
Bettie Zillman

$500-$999

Anonymous (2)
William and Linda 

Abraham
Louis and Mary 

Agnew
Mary Allegre and 

David McMullen
Bob and Shirley 

Anthony
Tom and Pat 

Bachhuber
Kevin Barry
Virginia and T. 

Michael Bolger
Larry Bonney
Jacqueline Boynton 

and Peter McAvoy
Heidi and Casey 

Brenner
Tom Bugbee
Patricia Calvy
Peter Campbell
Robert and Lisa 

Collins
Eric and Elsie Crawford
Greg and Dana Dorf
David and Roberta 

Drews
Kevin and Julia 

Driscoll
Ellen Drought
Ginger Duiven
Catherine and 

William Durako
Julianna Ebert and 

Frank J. Daily
Mike Eitel
Lincoln and Lilith 

Fowler
Dr. Lisa Geis and Dr. 

Kirstin Anglea
Alice Gillam and 

Charles Hays
Dave Glenn
Reed and Nancy 

Groethe
Eva Hagenhofer
Chris and Hillary Hau
Troy and Elizabeth 

Hilliard
Kathryne Jacobs
Lorraine Jacobs
Tina and Paul Jones
Mary and Charles 

Kamps
George F. Kasten, Sr.
Patricia Lane
Cora Lee-Palmer
Karen Lupa
Rafael Menendez
John Miller
Larry and Judy Moon

Cassandra and Ryan 
Mordini

Patricia and George 
Mueller

Tim and Stephanie 
Ottman

Mr. Jan L. Pritzl
Charla Reetz
Bela Roongta Eitel
Erv and Joan Russell
Stephanie Sandy and 

Allan Montezon
Jim Schleif and Bill 

Morley
Thomas and 

Kathleen Schrader
Al Sherkow and 

Debra Hartmann
Linsey and John 

Sieger
Cynthia and Warren 

Sommer
Rachel Taknint and 

Henri Clausen
Richard Urban
Michael and Katie 

Utschig
Daniel Van Housen
Charles and Joan 

Van Norman
Mary Vandenberg 

and Keith Mardak
Vincent Vukelich and 

Sue Conwell
Carolyn Washburne
David Waters

Up to $499

Anonymous (68)
Elizabeth Aelion
George R. Affeldt, Jr.
Mary Ann Affeldt
Patricia and Gary 

Ahrens
Shawn Alexander
Jasmine Alinder and 

Aims McGuinness
L. John and Joyce 

Alwin
Heidi Anders
Erik and Diane 

Andersen
The Anderson Family
David Anderson 

and Laura Petrie 
Anderson

Erick and Kara 
Anderson

Melissa Anderson
Else Ankel
Melanie Ariens and 

Joel Peregrine
Daniel Armstrong 

and Judith Harway

Nancy Aten and Dan 
Collins

Julia and J.P. 
Atterberry

Alexandra Augustine
John Bach and Pat 

Gorence
Marty and Monika 

Bachhuber
Patrick Bader and 

Tresca Meiling
Timothy Bailen
Mary Bailen
Mary Jo and Ed 

Baisch
Max Balan
Bill Baldon and 

Shahanna 
Mckinney-Baldon

Anne and Jon Bales
Margaret and Andrew 

Baniukiewicz
Jackie Barber
Jeff and Anne Bartelt
Jennifer Bartolotta
Stacey and RJ Bast
Alton and Blythe 

Bathrick
Julianne Bauer
Clair and Mary Baum
David and Jill Baum
Julie Baumann
Kevin Bautista
Kathleen Beaver
Lisa and Scott 

Becker
Michael Becker and 

Lai King Moy
Carrie and James 

Bedore
Emily Begel
Ann Beier
Edward and Janet 

Beimborn
Chris Beimborn and 

John Bleidorn
Greg and Sybil Bell
Linda Benfield and 

Steve Wallace
Dzidra Benish
Todd and Betty 

Berens
Marsha Berenson
Martha Bergland
Jean and Jeffrey 

Bernstein
Nicole Best
Paul Beste
Kirsten Beyer and 

Andreas Beyer
Philip Bielefeld
Jamie Bilgo 

Bruchman
Chuck and Lena 

Biller

Kathleen Blaire and 
J. Augustine

David Blais
Jay and Ellen 

Blankenship
Susan Blaustein
Don and Helen Bleser
Traci Blom
Kelly and Joel 

Bocanegra
Tammy and Bill 

Bokern
Scott and Cari Ann 

Boll
Steve and Nancy 

Books
Kent Borden
Rod and Joy Botts
Patricia Bowne
Joseph and Karen 

Branch
Andrew Braun
Laura and Jeff Bray
Mark and Cheryl 

Brickman
Jim Brindley
Michael and Judy 

Broderick
Arthur and Anne 

Brooks
Maggie and Ben 

Brown
Ann Brummitt
Susan Bruno
Jason Bucciarelli and 

Sarah Johnson
Mark Budnik and 

Angela Tornes
The Buff - Austin 

Family
Carijean Buhk and 

Kevin Kallenbach
Rebecca Burda and 

Brian Swift
Rhonda Burger
Amber Bushey
Robert Buskirk and 

Lori Pagel
Jennifer Callaghan 

and Adam Yellen
Jeremiah Callaghan
Susan Callaghan
Susan and Liam 

Callanan
Dave Cannon
Mary Cano
Mary Carian
Linda and Mark 

Carlson
John and Julie 

Carpenter
Kevin Carr and Judy 

Greco-Carr
John and Janice 

Carroll

Individual DonorsIndividual DonorsIndividual Donors
Every effort was made to ensure that this list of donors is accurate.  If you made a gift between September 2011 and August 2012 and your name is not listed, or is listed 
differently than it should be, please contact Cassie Mordini, Individual Giving and Events Specialist, at cmordini@urbanecologycenter.org or by phone at (414) 964-8505.  
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Jean and Dennis 
Casper

Denise Cassidy
Matthew Caton and 

Khanh Pham
Joseph and Kathy 

Cayen
Valerie Chamberlain
JoAnn Chang
Anne Channell
Erica and Eric 

Chappelear
Jenny Chay
Liya Chernyakova
Wondeuk Cho
Sandra Christensen
Rachel Christenson
Vincent Christian
Daniel Christl
Bill Christofferson 

and Karin Borgh
Tom and Judy 

Christofferson
Tracy Chrobak
Amy and Tyson 

Ciepluch
Eileen Ciezki
Kevin and Heidi 

Clark
Mark Clausen and 

Alice Jo Star
Chris and Tony 

Clements
Amanda and Tom 

Clossey
Timothy and Carol 

Cochran
Jeanne Cohen
Mary Claire Collins
Simone Conceicao
Shirley Conlon and 

Jess Brownell
James and Lynn 

Connolly
Robert and Mary 

Lynn Connolly
Ann Cornell and 

Peter White
Janet Corona
Vivian Corres
Edward Corrigan 

and Lizette Lewis
Peg Cotter
Lon Couillard
Michelle and Craig 

Counsell
Nancy and Donald 

Craig
Diane Crow and 

Marie Erb
Margaret Crowley
Penny and Chuck 

Cruse
Brian and Catherine 

Cummings

Julia Currie and Jon 
Currie

Noel and Kate 
Cutright

Rose Daitsman
Kelly Daley and Jane 

Hampden Daley
Joanne Danforth 

and Stew Edwards
Eddee Daniel and 

Lynn Kapitan
Tom Danner and 

Helen Kalili
Peter Danner
Dana and Nathan 

Darling
Gabrielle S. 

Davidson and Dr. 
Robert D. Lyon

The Davis Family
Alice and Jerry Davis
Michael Davis and 

Susan Buchanan
Terrance Davis
Martha Davis Kipcak
Lou and Jackie Davit
Sheri Dean
Sarah Degroot
Nikki and Andrew 

DeGuire
John and Karin 

deHartog
Anne L. DeLeo and 

Patrick T. Curley
Linda Deleon
Holly and David 

Delgado
Marshall and Judy 

Dermer
Jackie Detloff
Francis Dettloff 

and Jackie Reid 
Dettloff

Linda Devitt
Mike DeWan and 

Lora Keller
Rachel and Samuel 

Dickman
Carol and Bob 

Diggelman
Robert Dillon
Alexandra Dimitroff
Joan Dimow and 

John Moulder
Ronald and Sue Dix
Richard Donner
Gregg Dooge
Wendy Dorman
Isabel Dos Santos
Andrew Doughty
Shay and Bridget 

Downey-Forsythe
Cliona Draper and 

Joel Rast
Jennifer and Colin 

Dressler

Mike Drew and Alice 
Hanson-Drew

Debby Dreyfus and 
Jim Lemke

Tom and Bette 
Drought

Christine and David 
Drzadinski

Howard and Eileen 
Dubner

Heather DuCloux
Sandy Duffy
H. William and 

Katherine Dummer
Peter Dunn and 

Linda Whittingham
Mary and Duane 

Dunsirn
Jennifer and Alex Dye
Ellen Eckman
James Edgar and 

Karen Jost
Sally Edgett
Timothy and Margie 

Edwards
Matthew and Kate 

Edwards
Gay Edwards 

Reinhartz
Clayton and Lissa 

Eggie
Christopher Egner
Liz Ehlert
Robert W. 

Eisenbrown and 
Ann Pieper

Edward Ellingson
Jon Ellis
Dean Ellis
Mustafa and Laura 

Emir
Anne and Dick 

Endres
Hope and Jim 

Erickson
Evelyn Ericson
George and Julia 

Evans
Dan Ezekiel and 

Martina Harmon 
Ezekiel

Joan Fagan and 
David Cross

Nora and Mark 
Fardella

Joel Fechter
Rachel Feerick
Michael Fegley
Kimberly Fein
David Felland and 

Diana DelRosso
Katie Felten
Julia and Pat Fennelly
David Fenner
Dan and Pat Fetterley

Will and Sarah 
Fetterley

Kristie and Jon Fischer
Jim Fitzgerald
Anne and Dean 

Fitzgerald
Richard and 

Margaret Flood
Ken and Nancy 

Forbeck
Gloria and Steve 

Foster
Suzy and Byron 

Foster
Karlene and Stephen 

Fox
John Fox
Melissa Fradkin
Tim and Sue 

Frautschi
Paul Friedrich
David and Lisa 

Froiland
Pamela Frydman-

Roza
Margot Fuchs
Barbara Fuldner
Lori Gaffron
Ulrike and James 

Galasinski
Thomas Galligan 

and Raven 
Koeppler

Jeffrey Gardner and 
Sean Kelly

Gina Gasior
Joseph Gaucher
George Gaulke
Stephen Gaza
Patricia and Paul 

Geenen
Patricia Geiger
Laurie Geisel and 

Bruce Thompson
Scott Gelzer and 

Patricia Wyzbinski
Virginia and Jeff 

Gendelman
Gregory George and 

Carlen Hatala
Jeff and Kathy 

Geygan
Lara Ghisleni and 

Dan Janke
Emmely C. Gideon
Jonathan Gifford
Mark Gill
Jeffery and Terri 

Gingold
John Glaspey
Ylonda Glover
Beth Godbee 

and Jonathan 
D’Andries

Stacy Goetzman

Peter Goldberg
Monica and Jason 

Gonzalez
Catherine and Peter 

Gorski
Michael Gosman
Russell Grabzyk and 

Julie Ragland
Devan Gracyalny
Deborah Granger
Terry and Pat Graves
Lesley Grider
Kathy and Clark 

Gridley
Glen and Kathy 

Grieger
Michael Griggs and 

Carol Nguyen
Kat Grinker
Michael and Sharon 

Grinker
Leslie Grinker
Beth and Tom Groble
Laura Gronek
Jean A. Groshek and 

John Yanasak
Mary Anne Gross
Dean and Chrissy 

Gruber
John Gurda and Sonja 

Nelson-Gurda
Rosalina Gutierrez 

Garrison
Amy Gutowski
Ronald Gutschow
Meagan Haas
Charles Hagner and 

Julie Landes
Sue and Dan 

Haislmaier
The Haley Family
Mandy and Patrick 

Haley
Brent and Katherine 

Halfwassen
Jill Hall
Judith Hall and Don 

Sargent
Michael and Amy Hall
Rebecca Hall
Ben Hammelman
Edward J. Hammond 

and Marcia Brooks
Chris Hansen and 

Kathryn Behling
Christian Hanson
Hillary Hanson
Julie Hanson
Heidi Harder
Leesly and Joan 

Hardy
Irene Harrigan
Dave Hasse
Lori Hassler
Paul and Mary Beth 

Haubrich

Laura Hauske and 
Andy Read

Timothy Hawks and 
Mary McCormick

Joan Hawley
Mary Hayes
Richard and Cynthia 

Hayes
Betsy and Ken Head
Aaron and Beth 

Heffernan
De Anna and Wade 

Heidmann
Barb Heinen
Fred and Beth Heller
Marvin and Joanne 

Heller
Barbara Heller
Peter and Amy 

Hellman
Raymond Helminiak
David Henderson
Terri Henderson
Kathy Herbst and 

Jan Jahnke
Joan Herriges
David Hetzel
Dr. and Mrs. E. 

Alexander Hill
Mary Hinner
Steven and Cathy 

Hoelter
Howard Hoffman
Denise Hohenfeldt
Brian Hojak
Susan Holdmann
Pat Holland and Dan 

Kaemmerer
Dolores and Nate 

Holman
Andrew and Paula 

Holman
Natalie and Brian 

Holoubek
Glenna Holstein
Suzy and Jim 

Holstein
Dante and Jennifer 

Houston
Judith Huf and 

James Roth
Judith and Frank 

Humpal
Paul Hunter and 

Sophie Kramer
Kristen and Jeff Hurt
James and Kellee 

Huston
Cori and Brett 

Huston
Sam Idarraga
Elinor Ihlenfeldt
Jennifer Irby
Sonja Ivanovich
Mary Beth and John 

Jacobson
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Steve and Larri 
Jacquart

Paul Jarvis and Chris 
Sheridan

Sandra and James 
Jaskulski

Kristine Jensen
Christine Jensen
Ruth and Richard 

Joachim
Martin and Kristie 

Jochmann
Richard and Kathy 

Johnson
Jess and Jake 

Johnsrud
Renee Joos and 

Brandt Mylott
Tracy Josetti
Peter July
Gabriele Jung
Carol Justin and Ed 

Szopinski
Rich Kahl and Laurie 

Jean Yahr
Marilyn and John 

Kaishian
Barrett Kalter
Kathryn and 

Matthew Kamm
Robert and Suzanne 

Kanack
Maureen Kane
Beth Kaplan and 

Steve Marshall
Julianna and 

Kenneth Kapp
Alexander and 

Nancy Kasten
Walter Kasten II and 

Joan Kasten
Fritz and Myrtle 

Kastner
Samuel Kaswan and 

Tamar Meilijson
Juli Kaufmann
Mary and Ted Kellner
Chase and Sandy 

Kelm
Robert Kennedy
Rajish Kerns
Paul and Jill Keuler
Patricia Kieckhefer
Marjorie Kieckhefer
Darcie Kileen
Elynor and Paul 

Kimmel
Edward and 

Suzanne King
Bill and Lee Ann 

Kingston
Kathlynn and Jay Kirk
Jeremy and Suzanne 

Kirk
Renee Kirnberger
Kelly Klawonn

Robert and Pamela 
Klein

Kurt Kleman
Joanne and Dan Kline
Stefanie Klopp and 

Carmen Smitzel
Cindy Kluge and 

Michael Maierle
Val Klump and Sory 

Marocchi
Laura and Dan 

Knollenberg
Jonathan and 

Willette Knopp
Sandra Knorr
Josh Knox and 

Gretchen Mead
Terry Knudsen
William and Jennifer 

Koch
Claudia Koehler
Barb Koenig
Ronald and Mary 

Koeppl
Gwynne Kohl and 

Jonathan Kanter
Carrie and Rick 

Kohloff
Robert Kraft
Chelsea Krause
Thomas Krause
Tory and Brendan 

Kress
John and Susan 

Krezoski
Caroline Krider and 

Paul Smith
Jerome Krings
Al and Ruth 

Kromholz
Catherine Kuester
Thomas and Mara 

Kuhlmann
Roger Kuhns and 

Anne Schmidt
Dave and Patty Kurtz
Harvey Kurtz and 

Yvonne Larme
Michael La Budde
Mary Pauly Lacy
Ben LaDuke and 

Jennifer Bertrand-
LaDuke

Daniel LaFrenz
Tom Lais
Jacqueline Lalley
MaryLou Lamonda
William and Joanne 

Lange
Mike and Sara Larson
Steve and Dianne 

Larson
Eric Larson and 

Susan Lewis
Kristi Lasch

Nancy and Arthur 
Laskin

John and Martha 
Laubach

Nikki Lazzaretto
Mark Leach
Sonja Lee and Casey 

Meehan
Donna Lee
Lenore Lee
Robin Leenhouts
Sam Leichtling and 

Lindsey Tauber
Ely Leichtling and 

Sally Merrell
Cory Leier
Ken and Shauna 

Leinbach
Patricia Lendved
Michael and 

Susanne 
Leonardson

David LesStrang
Shlomo and Noa 

Levin
Sally and Kathleen 

Lewis
James and Judith 

Lewis
Patricia Lidicker
David and Mary Ann 

Lillich
Eric and Susi Lind
Denise and Chris 

Lindberg
Jean Lindemann
David and Elizabeth 

Lindsey
Diane Lindsley
Theresa Lins
Sara Lipscomb
Lindsey Loberg
Robert Loepfe
Helen Loewi
Susan and Kent 

Lovern
Theresa and Dennis 

Lowder
Ben Lowery and 

Ashley Zeiher
Indigo Dawn 

Lubotsky
Les and Roxann 

Lucas
Matt Luce
Michael Lueder
Tom and Helen 

Lukaszewicz
Barbara Lund
John and Martha 

Lunz
Karen Lustig
Danielle and Justin 

Machata
Dennis Mack

Kevin Mackey and 
Susan Levine

Jane and Doug 
MacNeil

Darrin Madison
Jill and Chris Maertz
Melanie Mailloux 

and Dan Mielnicki
Gerald and Elaine 

Mainman
Juanita Malloy
Jeanne and Dave 

Mantsch
Michael Marlowe 

and Kathleen 
Herald-Marlowe

Christa Marlowe
Gordon and Jean 

Marshall
Andy Martin and 

Janet Trostel Martin
Jan and Vince Martin
Maureen Martin 

Bayliss
Jeff Martinka
Sally Mathews
Jim Mattea
Jennifer Mattes
Talia Matury-Vacaro 

and Kevin Wadycki
Rose Mary and 

Francis Matusinec
Michael Matusinec
Mary McAndrews
Jeff McAvoy and Jill 

Kline
Toni McBride
Jeff and Terry 

McClellan
Norva and Jerome 

McCutcheon
Katharine 

McDonnell
Sarah McEneany
Larraine McGraw
Rachel McGraw and 

Patrick Brady
Brendan McGuire
David McIntosh
Tim McKeehan
Jean McKey and 

Jerome Houfek
Sandra and Thomas 

McLellan
Lindy and Steve Meer
Eric Meils
Mark Metcalf
Mike Migliano
Regina K. Miller and 

Karen Molitor
Joyce and Brian Miller
Allen Miller
Donna Miller
Edward and Joan 

Miller

Jannis Mindel
Miriam Miranda and 

Holt Andrus
Dave and Lisa Misky
Rita and James 

Mitchell
Sandie Mitcheltree
Rebecca Mitich and 

Jason Mitich
Ray Moczynski and 

Krystal Kitasaki
Jim and Paula 

Moenning
Vala Mohr
Janey Mohr
Christie Mole
Patricia Monroe
Bob and Jan 

Montgomery
Steven and Lori 

Moore
Kevin and Carrie 

Ann Moore
William Moore
Kelly L. Moore Brands
Cheryl and Blake 

Moret
Katie Mosack and 

Dave Armin
Robin Mosleth
Mary L. Mowbray 

and Roland P. 
Schroeder

Christine Mueller
Rose Mary and Dean 

Muller
Rick Murphy
Charles Murphy
Shannon Murray
Henry Musto and 

Mary Ellen Shea
Kate and Ken Muth
Thad Nation
Barbara and Chad 

Nelson
Eric and Lisa Nelson
Kristin Nelson
Elizabeth Nelson
Thomas and 

Kathleen Nelson
Steve Nelson
Jennifer Nielsen
Rich and Lori 

Niemoeller
Dan and Maryanne 

Niesen
Rebecca North and 

Adolph Paul
Susan Nowitzke 

Ewbank and Mark 
Ewbank

Craig and Maureen 
Nuechterlein

Lea O’Day

Mary O’Leary-
Michalski and 
Stephen Michalski

Dale and Joelyn 
Olen

Mary Joy O’Meara
Patrice and Veronica 

O’Neill
Brian and Angela 

O’Regan
Alice Orlich
Sonny and Mitchell 

Ost
Joel Ottenstein
Cain and Sonja 

Oulahan
Erik Owan
Tamara and Allan 

Pacada
Nicole Palasz
Rightie Pappenheim
Kate and Jerry Parent
Kristina Paris
Sarah and Matthew 

Parlier
Amanda Parrell
Stuart and Phoebe 

Parsons
Joanne Passaro
John and Ellen Pecoul
Will and Lisa Pelfrey
Jill Pelisek
Thomas Pelletier and 

Barbara Fox
Jayne A. Pelton
Dennis and Becky 

Pelzek
Thomas and 

Meredith Pence
Sara Peronto
Sharolyn Perry
Erin Peschel
Louise and David 

Petering
Kirk Peterson
Sharon and James 

Petrie
David Peyton
Vicki Piaskowski
Craig Pierce
Steven Pincus and 

Elizabeth Kazmar
Nancy and James 

Pomes
Bernice Popelka
Shannon and 

Richard Popp
Mark and Ann Porreca
Gregory and Amy Post
Judith and Andrew 

Pottinger
Nancy Powell
John Price and 

Colleen Gunther
Thomas and Sheri 

Price

Individual Donors
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David Pritchard and 
Kathy Rogers

Larry and Jeanne 
Prochnow

Keith Prochnow
Nick Puchacz
Alan Purintun and 

Jane O’Meara
Gary Purves
Patrick and Brenda 

Quick
Kathleen Raab
Glen Radford and 

Michele Andre
Alan Rank and 

Judith Knight
Jamie Rankin
Patricia A. Rauch
Denny Rauen
Ann Reading
Anne Reed
David and Kris Reicher
Anne Reis and Owen 

Boyle
Viola Rembert
Ruth Renzelmann
Gus and Joanne Ricca
Leo Ries and Marie F. 

Kingsbury
Mariana Rincon
Katie Rittenhouse
Perfecto Rivera and 

Lyn Holt-Rivera
Rich and Patty 

Roberts
Sarah Rohe and Neil 

Franzen
Hugo and Lori Rojas
Anne and William 

Rose
Ann Ross MacIver
Jay and Tracy 

Rothman
Mark and Alice 

Rouleau
Bill and Mitzi Roy
Ryan and Theresa 

Rudnitzki
Andrew Rumpf and 

Jill Sanfelippo 
Rumpf

Christine Rundblad
Scott Russell
Michael Russell
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and Sara Wilson
Kelly Ryan and 

Matthew Taylor
Maria Ryan and Luis 
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Kulpreet Sahota
Peter and Jess Saia
Judy Saichek
Thomas and Susan 

Salamone
Jeanne Salmon

Demetra Saloutos
Sandra Saltzstein 

and Darrin Lile
Karen Samelson
Walter Sams and 

Emily Michi
Terry and Stacy 

Sandee
Sarah Sands
Diana Sarandos and 

Mike Sikorski
Christian Savard
Anne Marie Sawkins
Donelle Scaffidi
James and Nancy 

Schacht
Nadine Schaefer
Margit Schatzman 

and Stephen 
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Cindy and Steven 
Scheuing

Nathan Schleifer
Kim Schlesinger
Bob and Cato Schley
Charles and Anne 

Marie Schmitt
Jane Schneider
Richard Schnell 

and Mary Wehrle 
Schnell

Robert and Machelle 
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Emily and Scott 
Schoenfelder

Janet Scholl
Pat and Betty 

Schroeder
Steve and Kallie 

Schuknecht
Philip Schultz and 

Melissa Mooney
Carl and Barbara 

Schwartz
Henry Schwarz
Alexis Schwebel
Judy and Bob Scott
W.L. Seaman
Ann Setterlun and 

Michael Taylor
Timothy Sheehan 

and Nancy Stanley 
Sheehan

Jean Shen
James and Patricia 

Sherry
Rhoda Sherwood
Patricia Shires
Dulcie and Scott 

Shoener
Kathy and Howard 

Sicula
Margaret and 

Alexander Siebers
Carl and Sandy 

Siegrist

Chuck and Peggy 
Siemers

David M. Sikorski 
and Amy Manoski

Scott Silet and Kate 
Lewis

Elizabeth Silver and 
Brian Thompson

Rebecca and Brad 
Simenz

Andrew Simons
Davey Ann Singer 

and Philip Marks
Rabeka Skonieczny
Carol Skornicka
Lyn and Bob Slater
Sarah Smith
Katherine Smith
Robert Smith
Susan Smith
Dale and Carol 

Snider
Leonard Sobczak
Marianne Soldavini 

and Gary Giombi
George and Linda 

Solveson
Joan Sommers
Sarah and Rick 

Sovitzky
Brian Spahn and Tia 

Torhorst
Gina Spang
Peter Sparks
Shirley Spelt
Greg Spurry and 

Nancy Greuel
Robin Squier
Joan Squire
Tom St. John and 

Micaela Levine
Paul Stafford
Doug Stahl and Ann 

Windsor
Alexander and Sarah 

Starrett
Mary Staten
Jason Steigman 

and Dori Frankel-
Steigman

Anne Steinberg and 
Eric Hansen

Chris Steinkamp and 
Angela Garcia

Susan Steinkraus 
and Kevin Brown

Loretto and Dick 
Steinmetz

Anne Stevens and 
Gene Guszkowski

Loren Stevens
Katie Stevenson and 

Larry Kramer
Igor and Catherine 

Stevic
Gertrude Stillman

Annette Stoddard-
Freeman

David and Nancy 
Stone

Jordan Stone
Peter Stone
The Stone Family
Sarah Stout
Vickie and Timothy 

Strattner
Lisa Stukenberg
John Suhar
Rob Sullivan
Pat Suminski
Charlotte and Derek 

Supple
Marc and Monica 

Swanson
Jeff and Annette 

Swanson
Judy and Carl 

Swanson
Katie and Charlie 

Sweet
Carmel and Mark 

Sweet
Jeffrey Sweetland 

and Margaret 
Murphy

Margaret and Jack 
Tagliavia

Karin Tamblingson
Jane Tanner and Bill 

Hable
The Tasman Family
The Teich - Kelsey 

Family
Fay Tellefsen and 

Paul Muggli
Maria Terres-

Sandgren
Ann Terwilliger
Chad and Heather 

Thomack
Nancy Thomadsen
Carol Thomas
Rachel Thomas
Steven Thomas
Bruce Thompson 

and Kathleen 
Miller

Michael Thum and 
Barbara Katzfey

Katie Tibbetts
Karen Tidwall and 

Ben Schneider
Robert Tobon
Barbara and Leon Todd
Sally Tolan
Lynn Tomaszewski 

and Timothy Fojtik
James Topitzes
Erik Tou
Lisa Troy
Melissa and Erik 

Ugland

Lynde Uihlein
Katie Ulwelling
NJ Unaka and Jamie 

Washam
Sharon Untz
Anne and J.D. 

Vaillancourt
Sonia Valdes
Dorothy Vallier
Greg and Ann Van 

Dunk
Angela Van Dyke
Missy and John Van 

Lieshout
Bryan and Cathy Van 

Meter
Paul Vandeveld
Michelle Vangay
Tim Vargo and Jessie 

Tobin
Victor and Carolyn 

Vargo
Andy and Lisa 

Vedder
Mercedes Vega
Andrea Velic
Barb Verbos
Deb Verhagen and 

Bruce Halmo
Jim Vineyard
Anne and Frederick 

Vogel
Brad Vorpahl and 

Diane Arnold-
Vorpahl

Erika Voss
Lisa Waisbren
Phillip and Audrey 

Waitkus
John Wakefield
Mike Walker
Alicia Walker
Dr. Roberta S. Wallace
Don Wang
Andrew Warner and 

Jay Edmundson
William Waszak
Katie Weeks
Stephen and Barb 

Weinstein
Amy Weisbrot
Steven and Kristen 

Weisman
Sandy Weisto
Susan and Len 

Weistrop
Blake Wenzel
Kathleen 
Kelly and Bill 

Wesolowski
Lauren West
Mary Beth Whalen
Kevin and Patty 

Whaley
Teig and Lindsay 

Whaley-Smith

Rick White
Virginia Wible
Kayleen Wichlinski
Graham Wiemer and 

Katie Wiemer
James and Elizabeth 

Wigdale
Edwin and Barbara 

Wiley
Michael and Mary 

Wilke
Tracy Wilkins
Christin and Oscar 

Wille
Greg Wille and Carol 

Holley
Jason and Lynn 

Williams
Stacy and Blair 

Williams
Frost Williams
Kathleen and 

Zachary Williams
Ann Williamsen
Kathleen and 

Dwight Wills
John Wilson
Bob and Lois Winans
Susan Winans and 

Judy Krause
Tom and Carol Winkel
John Winkowski
Jessica Wirth
Rita Marie Wiskowski
Sally and Scott Witte
Troy and Kathy Wohlt
Laurie and Rand Wolf
Wayne and Mary 

Wolski
Kay Wosewick
Frances F. Wurlitzer
Bourfue Yang
Kathleen and Scott 

Yanoff
Mark and Evonne 

Zalewski
David Zalewski
Jessica Zalewski and 

John Schafer
Christine Zapf and 

Steve Schutz
Gertrude and Peter 

Zauner
Angie Zautner
Chris and Sarah Zello
Corey Zetts and 

Benji Timm
Sarah and Steve 

Zimmerman
Gordon Zion
Tricia and William 

Zippel
Suzanne Zipperer
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Gifts in Honor Of
Matthew	

Eva Hagenhofer
Erik and Lizz's wedding

Marie and Jon Ruzek
Nancy Aten	

Door County Land Trust
Jennifer Bolger	

Virginia and T. Michael Bolger
Cambridge Wood Neighbors

Mary Margene and Joseph 
Woida

Craig Counsell	
Sharon Williams

Penny Cruse	
Lyn and Bob Slater

Department of Educational 
Policy at Marquette 
University	

Ellen Eckman
Lavell English	

MMK Designs
Kate and Megan Fetterley	

Marvin and Joanne Heller
Matt Flower	

David Anderson and Laura 
Petrie Anderson

Nancy Frank, PhD	
Susan and Len Weistrop

Danni and Shel Gendelman
Jeff and Virginia Gendelman
Shivia Lee Gerhardt

Leslie Grinker and Michael & 
Sharon Grinker	

Kat Grinker
Dennis Grzezinski	

Janet Corona
Brooke, Mike, Maeve & Finn 

Haley	
Jennifer Haley
Patrick and Mandy Haley
Scott and Christina Hewitt

Beth Heller's birthday	
Amy Gutowski
Anonymous (1)
Brian and Angela O'Regan
Christel Henke
Clair and Mary Baum
Dan and Pat Fetterley

Dante and Jennifer Houston
David and Jill Baum
David and Lisa Froiland
Dean and Lois Markwardt
Erin Peschel
Glen Radford and Michele Andre
Jennifer Mattes
Karin Tamblingson
Katie Weeks
Kendra DeMarco
Kristin and Justin Arndt
Kristin Matera
Marvin and Joanne Heller
Matthew and Kate Edwards
Meg Daly
Meghan and Josh Forseth
NJ Unaka and Jamie Washam
Philip Bielefeld
Rachel Christenson
Rebecca Burda and Brian Swift
Rich and Patty Roberts
Sarah and Will Fetterley
Sarah Smith
Sarah Stout
Stacy Goetzman

Glenna Holstein	
Suzy and Jim Holstein

G. Frederick Kasten Family	
Alexander and Nancy Kasten

Susie Kasten	
Lissa and Clayton Eggie
Walter Kasten II and Joan 

Kasten
Zoe Kohl's birthday	

Alexandra Dimitroff
Jennifer and Jason Rosenberg

Judy Krause	
Chris Binder and Jessica 
Wineberg
Laura Gronek
Lindy and Steve Meer
Mike and Sara Larson
Natalie and Brian Holoubek

Zoe Kanter	
Lynn Tomaszewski and 
Timothy Fojtik

Mike Larson	
Catherine and William Durako

Ken Leinbach	
David LesStrang

Ken and Shauna Leinbach
	 Anne Reed
Ken Leinbach and Max Balan

Dennis Grzezinski and Jane 
Porath

Milwaukee Brewers' great 
season

	 Julianna Ebert and Frank J. 
Daily

Forrest Morrisey's 21st 
birthday

	 Sharon and Jim Morrisey
Quinn and Reid Muderlak

Mary Hinner
Pat Mueller's birthday	

Anne and William Rose
Kristen Ott and Tony Blust

Virginia Wible
Alina Quinn	

Ann Williamsen
Erv Russell	

Michael Russell
Scott Russell

David Salmon	
Tom and Carol Winkel

John Schafer's birthday
Jessica Zalewski
Mary Ann Affeldt

Steve Scheil and Cynthia 
Boock

	 Jeff and Terry McClellan
Loretto and Dick Steinmetz

Jim Schleif and Bill Morely's 
20th anniversary	
Renee Kirnberger

Lou Schoenke	
Bodin Sterba

Lyn Slater	
Robert Slater, Jr.

Robin Squier	
Nancy Powell

Emerson & Eli Staus	
Meagan Haas

Kat Reilly & Nick Toman	
Amanda Quester

Alexandra Torinus	
Steven Seyfert

Tim Vargo's work	
Vicki Piaskowski

Samantha Weinstein's 
graduation

	 Stephen and Barb Weinstein
Ben Werner's Bar Mitzvah

Jannis Mindel
Judith and Andrew Pottinger
Kenneth and Julianna Kapp
Robert and Machelle Schnoll
The La Prest & Werner Family

Susan Winans	
Arlene Ruplinger

Mary Gute Witte and Ned 
Witte

John and Alexandra DeToro
Zitron-Tou wedding	

L. John and Joyce Alwin
The wonderful staff at the 
Urban Ecology Center	

Glenna Holstein

For the Green Birding 
Challenge and in honor of:

Graham Wiemer
Ben Hammelman

Robin Squier	
Charles and Jan Squier

Alicia Hanson	
Hilary Hanson
Julie Hanson

Erick Anderson	
Adam Yellen and Jennifer 
Callaghan

Team Research	
Mike and Sara Larson

Lisa Slusser	
Nikki Lazzaretto

Adam Yellen and Jennifer 
Callaghan	

Steven Thomas
Suzy and Glenna Holstein

Terry Martinez

Tribute Gifts
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Tribute Gifts

Gifts in Memory Of

Irene Alberte
Jeff and Terry McClellan

Margaret Andrae
Joan Hawley

Ned and Margaret Baker
Bryan and Cathy Van Meter

Mary Lou Belot
Jeremy and Kelly Belot

Orvella Flaten
Nancy Thomadsen

Maxine Franz
Mary and Lloyd Croatt

Diane Gallert
Angie Zautner

Jennifer Geren
Juanita Malloy

Pieter Godfrey
Anne and Dean Fitzgerald
Anne and Frederick Vogel
Anne Marie Sawkins
Anonymous
Barbara Fuldner
Cambridge Woods 
Neighborhood Association
George and Julia Evans
Jayne A. Pelton
Jen Hagenow
Kathleen Raab
Susan Nowitzke Ewbank and 
Mark Ewbank
Tom and Monique Meyer
William and Christy Breihan

Cyrilla Henn-Nawrocki
Amanda Parrell

Michael A. Kalldin	
Lisa Kalldin

Jerry Krause	
Robert and Suzanne Kanack

Gus Leinbach	
Dan Ezekiel and Martina 
Harmon Ezekiel

Brien Loomis	
Monica and Jason Gonzalez

Lynn Margulis	
Joel Ottenstein

Eleanor McGovern	
Anonymous (1)

Anne and Chuck Metcalf
Mark Metcalf

Kelly Mulvenna's father 
"Buddy"

	 Anne Channell
JoAnne Nelson Dreianka

Scott Drewianka and Laura 
La Rose

Mary Ogden Kasten
Mary and Ted Kellner

Al Peronto	
Sara Peronto

Anne Rumsey	
Nancy Thomadsen

Craig Sandgren	
Arthur and Anne Brooks

Jack Schread	
Anne and Jon Bales

Mark Smith	
Nancy Martin
Michael La Budde

Mildred M. Urban	
Kathryne Jacobs

Brandon Wyzbinski Gelzer
Scott Gelzer and Patricia 

Wyzbinski
Charlotte Young Steiner 

Voth
Valerie Chamberlain

For the Green Birding 
Challenge and in 
memory of: 

Janet Fleming Ruggeri
Nancy Ruggeri

The following individuals have demonstrated their 
commitment to the Urban Ecology Center’s mission through a 
legacy gift.  As the Center continues to grow, we are dedicated 
to planning for a sustainable future.  The significant impact of 
the contributions made by these individuals will help ensure 
the Urban Ecology Center’s financial health for generations to 
come. Thanks to these bequests, the Center can continue to 
work to create a world where every child can explore nature 
every day of every year of his or her life.

Gertrude “Tula” Erskine

Georgia Snider

Lorrie Otto

A legacy society to recognize and thank donors for their 
commitment during their lifetime is currently under 
development.  

If you would like more information, or if you have included the 
Urban Ecology Center in your will or estate plans and would 
like to be recognized, please contact Cassie Mordini at 
(414) 964-8505 ext. 104 or cmordini@urbanecologycenter.org.  

Legacy Giving
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Riverside Park Access 
Project Donors

Alvin & Marion 
Birnschein Foundation

Brico Fund
Dudley, Constance, and 

Pieter Godfrey
Doolittle Charitable Trust
Greater Milwaukee 

Foundation
Trinity Foundation Fund
Burns-Schrader 

Foundation
Richard & Ethel Herzfeld 

Foundation
Susie & Fred Kasten
Charles D. Ortgiesen 

Foundation
River Revitalization 

Foundation 
Stackner Family 

Foundation
Schoenleber Foundation
Ziemann Foundation
Department of Natural 

Resources National 
Recreation Trails Act 
(DNR - NRTA)

Department of Natural 
Resources Acquisition 
& Development of 
Local Parks (DNR - 
ADLP

Statewide Multi-Modal 
Improvement Program 
- Transportation 
Enhancement (SMIP-TE)

Wisconsin Coastal 
Management Program

The Urban Ecology 
Center received financial 
support in the amount 
of $953,450 from 
the Environmental 
Protection Agency’s 
Great Lakes Restoration 
Initiative (EPA GLRI).

Rotary Centennial 
Arboretum Project

Anonymous (3)
Antonia Foundation
Assurant Health 

Foundation
Brookby Foundation
CG Schmidt
Dorothy Inbusch 

Foundation, Inc.
Ginger Duiven
Fund for Lake Michigan
Nancy Gloe
Dudley, Constance and 

Pieter Godfrey
Godfrey & Kahn, SC
Greater  Milwaukee 

Foundation
Jane K. Kaiser Fund
Anonymous Fund (2)
Graef
Jerome J. and Dorothy 

H. Holz Family 
Foundation

John and Melita Lane Fund
John C. Bock Foundation
Kaytee Avian Foundation
Krause Family Foundation
Sean La Fleur
Ken & Shauna Leinbach
Marcus Corporation 

Foundation
Tom and Monique Meyer
Milwaukee Metropolitan 

Sewerage District
Patricia and George 

Mueller
Wendy Schaffer
Michael and Joan Spector
U.S. Forest Service
Valley Community 

Presbyterian Church
Walton Family 

Foundation, Inc.
Wisconsin Coastal 

Management Program

Rotary Club of 
Milwaukee Donors

Mikelis Abuls
William Adams
David Ahern
William Alverson
Debbie Amundson
Thomas Angerer
JoAnne Anton
Keith Baisden
Jacqueline Barber
James Barry, III
Rick Bauman
Stephen Becker
John Beckwith
Thomas Bentley
Kristin Bergstrom
John Bernaden
Frederick Bersch
Timothy Birkenstock
David Bishop
BizTimes
Larry Bonney
Hugh Braun
Ellis Bromberg
Alan Brown
Patrick Brown
David Buck
Keith Butler
Joseph Caruso
Tina Chang
Elizabeth Cheek
Stephen Chevalier
Thomas Churchill
Edward Cichurski
Lawrence Clancy
James Clark
William Coleman
John Connelly
Donald Daugherty
Richard Davidson
William DeLind
Roger Dirksen
Kenneth Donner
Kenneth Dortzbach
Harry Drake
David Drumel 
David Drzadinski
Steven Duback
David Dunker
Kathleen Eilers
John Emory, Sr.
Robert Eschweiler
Robert Feind
Daniel Fetterley

Jeff Fleming
James Ford
Karen Forrer
Byron Foster
Richard Frank
Harry Franke
Deborah Fugenschuh
Thomas Gale
Pamela Garvey
Doran Gendelman
Daniel Gentges
Franklyn Gimbel
Steven Glaser
Charles Gorham
Thomas Goris
Louis Gral
Michael Graverson
Eckhart Grohmann
Rob Grede
Rob  Guilbert
Scott Haag
Richard Hackl
William Hattendorf
John Hein
Edward Heinecke
Rae Heiple
Edward Heiser
Peter Hitler
Christine Holmes
Randall Hoth
Paul Hundt
James Hunter
Kathleen Huston Raab
Ted Hutton
Mary and Eric Isbister
Christopher Jaekels
Charles James
Maja Jurisic
Dorothy Kerr
Joan Kessler
Paula Kiely
Thomas Kilkenny
Sarah Wright Kimball
S. Camille Kliebhan
Thomas Klug
Stephen Knox
Julilly Kohler
The Kranick Family
Warren Kreunen
Ronald Kuramoto
Joseph Kurth
Dennis Laudon
William LeFeber

John Lewis
Bruce Lindl
S. Edna Lonergan
Kent  Lovern
Frederick Luedke
Thomas Lutzow
Robert MacDonald
Joanne MacInnes
Douglas MacNeil
Steve Magnuson
Richard Mandel
Jacques Marringa
Michelle Mason
Paul Mathews
Mary McCormick
James McKeown
Christopher Meyer
James Miller
James Milner
Thomas Mirsberger
Henry Monaco
Todd Montgomery, Jr.
Detlef Moore
George Mosher
Kurt Mueller
Patrick Murphy
David Murphy
Frederick Muth
James Nelsen
Daniel Nelson, Jr.
Jeffrey Nelson
Reginald Newson
Nancy Noeske
Barbara Notestein
S. Kathleen O’Brien
Sandy Pasch
Julie Pedretti
Jill Pelisek
Paula Penebaker
Anthony Petullo
William Piernot
Thomas Plantenberg
Jim Plunkett
Karen Plunkett-
Muenster
Randle Pollard
Janet Protasiewicz
Monica Pyne
Betty Quadracci
Susan Rabe
William Randall
Jon Rauser
Theresa Reagan

Ellen Redeker
Jeffrey Remsik
John Ridley
Allen Rieselbach
A.D. Robertson 
Memorial 
David Rohlfing
Rotaract
William Rotter
Charles Roy
James Ryan
Andrew Sawyer, Jr
Kim Schaffer
Roger Schroeder
Dean Schultzbank
Nancy Sennett
Robert Sholl
Thelma Sias
Gordon Smith
Philip Smith
Roger Smith
George Solveson
Tracey Sparrow
Robert Spitzer
Valerie Stefanich
John Steinhafel
Daniel Switzer
John Teevan
Arvid Tillmar
Sheila Unni
Fredrick Usinger
Jan van den Kieboom
Joes Vasquez
Daniel Vilet
Philip Vollrath
John Walker
Richard Wanta
Kyle Wasserman
Arthur Wasserman
J.D. Watts
Richard White
George Whyte, Jr.
Thomas Wigdale
Nicholas Wilson
Lee Wolcott
Karen Wolfert
Peter Wolters
David Young
Don Zien

The Urban Ecology Center has been working to improve the 
assets and accessibility of Riverside Park for the community since 
our founders formed a grassroots group in the early 1990s.  The 
Park Access Project was an outgrowth of our plans to serve more 
students from the Riverside Park branch.  This past fiscal year, we 
nearly completed the Park Access Plan with the replacement of the 
pedestrian bridge and by re-paving the trails leading into Riverside 
Park.  

In 2008, the Milwaukee Rotary Club selected our proposal to create 
an Arboretum to celebrate their centennial anniversary in 2013.  
Since then, many new volunteers and donors have built on the 
momentum from the original Park Access Project.  Listed below 
are the supporters to date for this remarkable community effort to 
improve and expand the natural oasis of Riverside Park.  Those listed 
in green are new donors since the 2010-2011 annual report.  
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Tributes
In Memory of Mark Smith	

Edward and Kimberly Apfelbach
Carol Butchart and Paul Moran
Robert and Christy Ciecko
Kristine Devitt
Carolyn and Brian Esswein
Sarah Koepke
Patrick Kressin
Edward Loving
Nancy Martin
Elizabeth and Mark Miller
Steve and Lori Nalefski
Christopher and Mary Palmisano
Joseph Pepitone
Erin and Emily Ruth
Ronald and Jean Schmidt
Jessica and Erik Schmitt
Robert Smith
Sandy Smith
Carmel and Mark Sweet
Christin and Oscar Wille
Lawrence Witzling

In Honor and Memory of 
Pieter Godfrey	

Jen Hagenow
Tom and Monique Meyer
Kathleen Raab
Verne and Marion Read

With the help of hundreds of volunteers, the Milwaukee Rotary Centennial 
Arboretum has been in the planning, design and development process since 2008. 
After a productive summer in 2012, 255 trees, 3,208 shrubs and 7,620 herbaceous 
plants were planted!

In the fall of 2012, we launched Deep Roots: Native Tree and Plant Sponsorship 
Program.  This program helps us transform post-industrial land into a flourishing 
native ecosystem.   

A rendering of what the Arboretum’s Oak Savanna will look like after years of growth.  Rendering by Amanda Kingsbury. 

Nurture Sponsorship

Scott and Kathleen Yanoff

In Memory of Walburg Hanstein
Else Ankel

In Honor of Mary Gemlo
Lucy Greer

In Honor of Tresca Meiling and Patrick Bader
Carol Dede

Biodiversity Sponsorship

Megan Kelly

Claudia Koehler

In Honor of Kat Grinker
Michael and Sharon Grinker

Visionary Sponsorship

Evelyn Ericson

In Memory of Marge O’Callaghan and In 
Honor of Linda, Kathy and family
Renee and Mike Dries
Jim Schleif and Bill Morley

In Honor of Maddy Cook
Ron and Joan Cook

In Honor of Matthew
Eva Hagenhofer

In Honor of Helen Huchinson Woodburn
Judith Woodburn
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Menomonee Valley-From the Ground Up

Wayne Adamczyk
Nora O'Connell Adams
George Affeldt
Alfred Benesch & Co. 
Allied Insulation Supply Co.
Jeff and Melody Anderson
Andy Haas Design Inc.
Anonymous 
Armour Self Storage
Vanessa Ash
Nancy Aten and Dan Collins
Patrick Bader and Tresca Meiling
Michelle Battles
Kelly and Jeremy Belot 
Berghammer Construction Company
Bert L. & Patricia S. Steigleder Charitable 

Trust
Kirsten Beyer
Lianna Bishop
Bosch
The Lynde & Harry Bradley Foundation
Suellen Brahm
Brass Light Gallery, Inc.
Jeff and Laura Bray
Brewers Community Foundation
The Brico Fund
Briggs & Stratton
Bright Blue Alliance
Brighter Concepts
Tim and Kim Brown
Burke Foundation
Rebecca Burton
Caleffi Hydronic Solutions
Central Bark Doggy Day Care
CG Schmidt
Monique Charlier and Holly Blomquist
Charter Manufacturing Company
Foundation
Pegi Christiansen
The Chrobak Family
City of Milwaukee
Kay Annette Clark
Clear Channel
The Comfort Company
Lynn and James Connolly
Maurice Costello
Craig and Michelle Counsell
Eric Crawford
CSA Commercial
Brian and Catherine Cummings
Sue and Dennis Czarniak
John and Kelley Daugherty
Bill Davidson
Carole Dede
Mark Dietz
Dave and Pam Doerr
Vici Dohrwardt
Art and Rhonda Downey
Roman Draba
Ginger Duiven
Amanda Dykwell

Molly Eldridge
Evan & Marion Helfaer Foundation
Corinne Evans
Nicholas Fallucca
Peter Fallucca
Carole Ferrara
Gerry Fischer
Crecencia Fisher and Steven Gerbasi
Patrick and Jane Fitzgibbons
Shirli Flack
Jerome Flogel
Flux Design
Focus on Energy
Foley & Lardner LLP
Dawn Follendorf
Forest County Potawatomi Foundation
Nancy Frank
Friends of Hank Aaron State Trail
Fund for Lake Michigan
Sheldon and Danni Gendelman	

Alex Goranson
Kurt and Laura Goranson
Great Lakes Basin Partnership
Greater Milwaukee Foundation

Anonymous M Fund•	
Bernard J. & Marie E. Weiss Fund•	
Catherine & Walter Lindsay •	
Foundation Fund
Enroth Family Foundation•	
Jorgenson Family Fund•	
Make-a-Difference Fund•	
Mary L. Nohl Fund•	
Walter & Olive Stiemke Fund•	
Wright Brothers Fund•	

Dara Greene
Mike and Linda Groth
Dennis Grzezinski and Jane Porath
Lynda and Regis Guckert
Ben Hammelman
Adam Hammen
Stacy Hansen
The Harley-Davidson Foundation
Mick and Lisa Hatch
Hatco Corporation
Helen Bader Foundation
Beth and Fred Heller
The Herzfeld Foundation
David Hetzel
Alexa Hollywood
Glenna Holstein
House of Stone, Inc.
Bill Hutchinson
Insulation Technologies, Inc. (INTEC)
J.F. Ahern Co.
J.M. Brennan, Inc.
Larri Sue Jacquart
Charlotte John-Gomez
Renee Joos
Joseph & Vera Zilber Family 

Foundation, Inc.
Joy Global

Fred and Susie Kasten
Debra Kessler
Dennis & Barb Klein
Dennis Kois
Judy Krause and Susan Winans
Kathy Krause
Kristi Kreklow
La Lune Collection
Dennis Lawton
Ken and Shauna Leinbach
Heidi Leiser
Ben and Kate Liesch
Sheldon & Marianne Lubar Charitable Fund
John and Martha Lunz
Patricia Lynch
M&I Foundation
Cathie Madden
Marquette University
Tom Martin
Mark and Cindy Mason
Masterson Company
Materion Advanced Chemicals
Mayflower Container Service / C.H. 

Coakley & Co.
Jeff McAvoy
Jessica and Mark McCann
Daniel J. McCarthy
Mike McCarthy
Evan McDoniels
Daniel F. “Jack” & Patti McKeithan
Judith Mead
Menomonee Valley Business 

Improvement District
Menomonee Valley Partners, Inc.
Emily Michi
Sarah Milinovich and Lisa Stueland
Miller Compressing Company
The Milne Family Foundation
Milwaukee County Parks
MMSD
Christie Mole
Jeff and Rose Morgan
Gail and Scott Mosser
Patricia and George Mueller
Melissa Muller
Cynthia Nazario
Daniel and Maryanne Niesen
Daniel O'Rourke
Palermo Villa, Inc.
Julie Penman and Jeff Bentoff
Gary Peterson
PNC Foundation
Gail Povey
Ralph Evinrude Foundation, Inc.
Victoria Rau
Jessica Rautmann
Marcia Ravdin
Chris Raykowski
Red Prairie
Redevelopment Authority of the City of 

Milwaukee

Rexnord Foundation
Rivet LLC
Anna Robillard
Joe Rymer
David Salmon
Terri Salzer
Jennifer Sanchez
Mark and Alice Sandy
Sheri Schmit
Andy Haas Schneider
Sarah Smith
Standard Electric Supply Co.
State of WI – Department of Natural 

Resources
State of WI – Department of 

Transportation
Amber Storm
The Sigma Group
Chad Thomack
Sarah Thomas
Gina Trimboli
Urban Ecology Center
US Bancorp Foundation
US Department of Agriculture – Urban 

Forestry
US Department of Housing & Urban 

Development
US Department of Transportation
US Environmental Protection Agency
US Forest Service
Karen Van Hoof
Barb Verbos
Madeline Wake
Kathy Walter
Kyle and Heather Weber
Graham Wiemer
Lisa Heuler Williams
Robert and Lois Winans
The Windhover Foundation
Wisconsin Coastal Management Program
Wisconsin Energy Foundation
Adam Yellen
Zurn

Tribute Gifts

In Honor of Arthur and Dorothy Crane
	 Catrina and Cheyenne Crane
In Memory of Odin Foster	
	 Kathleen Beaver
In Honor of Evan McDoniels	
	 Darcie and Matt Warren
In Honor of Elijah James Pacada	

Allan and Tamara Pacada
In Memory of Michael Richmond	

Rita and Jim Richmond
In Memory of James J. Spence	 Kathryn 

A. Behling & Christopher J. Hansen
In Honor of Ivy Claire Lapham Timm	

Corey Zetts and Benji Timm

Menomonee Valley—From the Ground Up is a collaborative effort of the 
Urban Ecology Center, Menomonee Valley Partners, the State of Wisconsin, 
and the City of Milwaukee.  Thanks to the support of these private sector 
donors*, whose pledges and gifts range from $10 to $2.3 million and were 
made in support of this effort as of January 23rd, 2013.  Those listed in green 
are new gifts since the 2010-2011 annual report.   

With an overwhelming response from the community, project partners have 
secured $22.5 million toward the $26 million goal.  Want to learn more?  Visit 
www.MenomoneeValley-FromtheGroundUp.org

*Private sector funds raised for this effort are directed to UEC/MVP Project Inc., a third fiscal entity 
formed by the Urban Ecology Center and Menomonee Valley Partners specifically to fund and 
implement Menomonee Valley—From the Ground Up.  
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2011-2012

Our Talented Team

Else Ankel
Bob Anthony
Barbara W. Armstrong
Cheri Briscoe
Kevin A. Carr
Joan Cook
Mario Costantini
Frank Cumberbatch

Mike Eitel
Robert M. Graumann
Margarete Harvey
Lorraine Jacobs
Susie Kasten
William Lynch
Barbara Manger
Judy Moon

Lawerence P. Moon
Miriam Reading
Charla Reetz
Mark Sandy
Thomas Schrader
Anne Steinberg
Vincent Vukelich

Staff Board

25

Erick Anderson
Patrick Bader
Victoria Bahe
Max Balan
Kara E. Baldwin
Chris Binder
Lianna Bishop
Omar Bonilla Ortiz
Carijean Buhk
Jennifer Callaghan
Margaret Cope
Laurel Cutright
Virginia Duiven
Demetria Dunn
John Ela
Jamie Ferschinger
Matt Flower
Kim Forbeck
Hart Ford
Lainet García Rivera
Stefan J. Gendelman

Dan Graves
Laura Gronek
Beth Heller
Natalie Holoubek
Glenna Holstein
Samuel D. Huenink
Caitlin Humber
Alejandra Jiménez 

Marván
Meghan Jones
Cathy Jourdain
Willie Karidis
Judy Krause
Mike Larson
Ken Leinbach
Danielle Lennie
Brittaney Massengill
Jeff McAvoy
Lindy Meer
Emily Michi
Regina K. Miller

Cassandra Mordini
Kristin Nelson
Kathy Palmer
Anne Reis
Anna E. Robillard
Sarah Rohe
David Salmon
Walter Sams
Erin Shawgo
Lesley Sheridan
Nancy C. Spransy
Joel Springsteen
John Suhar
Chad Thomack
Tim Vargo
Jeffrey L. Veglahn
Susan Winans
Martin M. Witchger
Mike Zang
Aaron Zeleske

Rene Abarca
Lisle Bertsche
Indaca Brown
Will Bufe
Roger Coleman
Erica Johnson
J’mag Karbeah

Rachel King
Meghan O’Brien
Kasandra Scott
Rachel Soika
Charles Uihlein
Elizabeth Van
Justin Weinfurter

Mary Rose Gietl
Jamie Hollins
Robert Foran
Isaac Roberson
Michael Hoffmann
Wendy Gadouas
Maria Rojas

Altonetta Bingham
Gabrielle Brown
Elizabeth Dannecker
Andrea Gutierrez
Calvin Huffer
Richard Imp

Alberto Kanost
Mieko Kuramoto
Damonte Lee
Darrin Madison
Patrick McLinden
Damion Perry

Olivia Raasch
Zahara Said
Tomas Stricklen
Kia Vue
Talore Williams
Xai Yang

 Staff

Interns Interns

 High School Outdoor Leaders

 Board Members

President
Jeff Geygan

Vice President
Marc Andraca

Treasurer
Peter B. Campbell

Secretary
Kathleen Werlein

Jennifer Bolger-Breceda
Monique Charlier
John L. Clancy
Eric Crawford
Derek Deubel
Danni Gendelman
Dennis Grzezinski
Mary Gute Witte
Troy A. Hilliard
Ed Krishok

Cora Lee-Palmer
Theresa Lins
Blake Moret
Will R. Nasgovitz
William Rumpf
Molly J. Schissler
Jim Schleif
Mary E. Staten
Carl Trimble
Andre Williams

 Board Committee Members

Stephanie Cruse
Julia M. Currie
Edward J. Hammond
Josh Levy

Antoine McDuffie
Rebecca Mitich
Joshua Morby
Molly J. Schissler

Lindsey Tauber
Daniel Van Housen
John Wakefield
Teig Whaley-Smith

 Urban Ecology Center/Menomonee Valley Partners Inc. Board

Laura Bray
Jeff Geygan

Michael W. Hatch
Ken Leinbach

James Marks

 Advisory Council



Riverside Park
1500 E. Park Place
Milwaukee, WI 53211
P (414) 964-8505
F (414) 964-1084
jferschinger@urbanecologycenter.org

Hours:
Mon - Thurs | 9am - 7pm
Fri & Sat | 9am - 5pm
Sun | Noon - 5pm

Washington Park
1859 N. 40th Street
Milwaukee, WI 53208
P (414) 344-5460
F (414) 344-5462
wkaridis@urbanecologycenter.org

Hours:
Tues - Fri | 4 - 7pm
Sat | 9am - 5pm

Menomonee Valley
3700 W. Pierce Street
Milwaukee, WI 53215
P (414) 431-2040
F (414) 308-1858
gholstein@urbanecologycenter.org

Hours:
Tues - Fri | Noon - 7 pm
Sat | 9 am - 5 pm

The Urban Ecology Center is a proud member of 
Community Shares of Greater Milwaukee

Find this document online at:
www.urbanecologycenter.org/annualreport

®


